

Analysis of User Sentiment Towards McDonald's on Twitter Using Aspect-Based Sentiment Analysis (ABSA)

Word count: 16,050

Jonas Golbazi Student number: 02302397

Supervisor(s): Prof. Dr. Veronique Hoste

A dissertation submitted to Ghent University in partial fulfilment of the requirements for the degree of Master of Arts in Advanced Studies in Linguistics: Natural Language Processing

Academic year: 2023 - 2024



Table of Contents

Abstract
1. Introduction 1
1.1 Motivation 2
1.2 Goals 3 1.2.1. Model Development and Training 2
1.3 Research Questions4
1.4 Contributions 5 1.4.1 Theoretical Contributions 5 1.4.2 Practical Implications 5
1.5 Structure of the thesis5
2. Literature Review
2.1 Social Media7
2.2 Machine Learning 9 2.2.1 Neural Networks 11 2.2.2 Deep Learning 12 2.2.1 Convolutional Neural Networks (CNNs) 12 2.2.2.2 Recurrent Neural Networks (RNNs) 12 2.2.2.3 Generative Adversarial Networks (GANS) 14 2.2.2.4. Graph-Convolutional networks (GCNs) 14 2.2.2.5 Transformer-Based Models 15 2.2.2.5.1 BERT 16
2.3 Sentiment Analysis 17
2.4 Aspect-Based Sentiment Analysis 21 2.5 Semantic Similarity and Relatedness 24 2.6 SMOTE 26 2.7 Evaluation Metrics 28
3. Methods
3.1 Data Description and Collection. 30 3.1.1 Labeled Data. 30 3.1.1.1 Rational for Category Selection. 31 3.1.1.2 Example labeled Tweets 32 3.1.1.3 Distribution of Tweets by Sentiment, Category, and Aspect. 34 3.1.1.4 Inter-Annotator Agreement 35 3.1.1.4.1 Cohen's Kappa. 35
3.1.1.4.2 Observed Agreement

3.1.1.4.3 Expected Agreement	
3.1.1.4.4 Confusion Matrix	
3.2 Model Selection	37
3.2.1 Data Preprocessing and SMOTE Application	
3.2.1.1 Tokenization and Normalization	
3.2.1.2 Handling Class Imbalance with SMOTE	
3.2.2 BiLSTM for Sequential Contextualization	
3.2.3 Transformer Encoder for Enhanced Contextual Representation	
3.2.4 Classification Layers and Output Processing	40
3.2.5 Training Procedures and Evaluation	
3.3 Application of the Model to New Dataset	40
4. Results	41
4. Results4.1 Results of Comparative Analysis of Model Architecture	41 41
 4. Results 4.1 Results of Comparative Analysis of Model Architecture 4.2 Results of Model Deployment on Large-scale Twitter Dataset 	41 41 43
 4. Results	41 41 43 47
 4. Results	41 41 43 47 47
 <i>4. Results</i> <i>4.1 Results of Comparative Analysis of Model Architecture</i> <i>4.2 Results of Model Deployment on Large-scale Twitter Dataset</i> <i>5. Discussions</i> <i>5.1 Model Architecture and Performance Evaluation</i> <i>5.2 Strategic Implications from Sentiment Analysis of McDonald's-Related tweets</i> 	41 41 43 47 47 47 48
 4. Results 4.1 Results of Comparative Analysis of Model Architecture 4.2 Results of Model Deployment on Large-scale Twitter Dataset 5. Discussions 5.1 Model Architecture and Performance Evaluation 5.2 Strategic Implications from Sentiment Analysis of McDonald's-Related tweets 5.3 Limitations of the Study 	41 41 43 47 47 47 48 49

Table of Figures

Figure 1: Architectures of (a) LSTM and (b) BiLSTM network (Mahadevaswamy & Swathi, 2023, p. 49) .	13
Figure 2: Transformer architecture (vaswani et al., 2017)	15
Figure 3: Model Performance Comparison with SMOTE	41
Figure 4: Impact of SMOTE on aspect classification task	42
Figure 5: Impact of SMOTE on category classification task	42
Figure 6: Impact of SMOTE on sentiment classification task	43
Figure 7: Sentiment Distribution by category for Tweets Database	44
Figure 8: Sentiment Distribution by Aspect for Tweets Dataset	44
Figure 9: Negative Sentiment Distribution by Category for Tweets Corpus	45
Figure 10: Negative Sentiment Distribution by Aspect for Tweets Dataset	46

Content of Tables

Table 1: Categories and Aspects	
Table 2: Labeled Tweet Example 1	
Table 3: Labeled Tweet Example 2	
Table 4: Labeled Tweet Example 3	
Table 5: Labeled Tweet Example 4	
Table 6: Labeled Tweet Example 5	
Table 7: Labeled Tweet Example 6	
Table 8: Labeled Tweet Example 7	
Table 9: Labeled Tweet Example 8	34
Table 10: Labeled Tweet Example 9	34
Table 11: Distribution of Tweets by Sentiment	34
Table 12: Distribution of Tweets by Category	34
Table 13: Distribution of Tweets by Aspect	35
Table 14: Cohen's Kappa Confusion Matrix - Sentiment	
Table 15: Cohen's Kappa Confusion Matrix - Category	
Table 16: Cohen's Kapa Confusion Matrix - Aspect	
Table 17: Instances added by SMOTE - Aspect	
Table 18: Instances added by SMOTE - Category	
Table 19: Instances added by SMOTE - Sentiment	

Abstract

This thesis presents a novel Enhanced BERT-Based multi-task classification model for comprehensive sentiment, aspect, and category identification in the context of large-scale social media data. The study is twofold: first, the performance of different model architectures BERT, BERT-BiLSTM, and BERT-BiLSTM-Transformer was systematically compared using detailed metrics and visualizations. The results demonstrated that BERT-BiLSTM-Transformer model, particularly when combined with SMOTE to address class imbalance, outperformed the other architectures, achieving the highest F1-scores across all tasks (Aspect: 0.7756, Category: 0.8457, Sentiment: 0.8563). Second, the model was applied to a dataset of 151,502 tweets about McDonald's aiming to provide insights into public sentiment across pre-defined aspects and categories. The results revealed that while 'Products', 'Food' and 'Loyalty' were most positively perceived, negative sentiment was prevalent in aspects such as 'Customer Service', 'Ethical Responsibility', and 'Public Health Impact'. This study demonstrates the effectiveness of advanced deep learning models in ABSA and offers actionable recommendations for businesses like McDonald's operating in the social media landscape.

1. Introduction

The ubiquitous rise of digital networking technologies such as internet and mobile phones has opened doors to analyzing human behavior with unprecedented level of detail. A wide range of online platforms including internet forums, blogs and social media generate a vast amount of real-time data (Steinert-Threkeld, 2018). The advent and rapid proliferation of social media platforms have further revolutionized the nature of online participation. Social networking as one the fastest-growing industries has attracted a substantial and continuously expanding userbase, with global usage exceeding 5 billion users in 2024 (DataReportal, 2024). Social media platforms have become primary channels for information dissemination and social interaction (Avalle et al., 2024). Driven by potential of deeper insights into evolving dynamics of society and the market, businesses and researchers aim to leverage the unstructured data obtained from social medial platforms (Cano-Martin et al., 2023). They utilize rapid advancements in Artificial Intelligence (AI) and cloud computing technologies, which facilitate the analysis of big data (Mareno & Redondo, 2016).

The number of users on social media platforms, particularly Twitter (rebranded as X) has increased exponentially. With over 300 million active accounts generating more than 300 thousand tweets per minute (Domo, n.d.), Twitter mirrors diverse populations, eliminating the need for large teams of researchers to analyze various segments simultaneously (Steinert-Threkeld, 2018). Its publicly available data, global reach, extensive user base and reputation as general-purpose platform make it a valuable resource for understanding customer sentiment and perception. These insights can contribute to effective decision-making, ultimately boosting productivity (Blumberg & Arte, 2003; Niu et al., 2021; Cano-Marin et al., 2023). Consequently, Twitter was selected as the primary data source for this study due to its exceptional capability to provide real-time, large-scale, and varied public opinion data.

The rapid expansion of social media platforms such as Twitter has led to a massive volume of user-generated data, which serves as a valuable resource for informing organizational decision-making (Kamaswaran & Enigo, 2020). By examining this data, managers aim to improve customer

relationships and foster business improvements (Zhao, Wen, Feng, Li, & Lin, 2020). Unstructured data dominates majority of the information exchanged across social media platforms (Gandomi & Haidari, 2015). The massive amounts of unstructured data available online poses significant challenges for manual analysis, making it difficult for customers and businesses to understand public sentiment towards products and services (Zhang, Tian, Fan, & Li, 2020; Gobi & Rathinavelu, 2019). To address these challenges, automating the collection and analysis processes becomes imperative (Chan & Thein, 2018). Natural Language Processing (NLP) techniques such as sentiment analysis, which leverage Artificial Intelligence (AI) and machine learning (Aguilar-Mareno, 2024), can be employed to effectively extract valuable insights from rich and dynamic unstructured data obtained from different platforms such as Twitter. Sentiment analysis is aimed at extracting individual's sentiments from textural data (Yadollahi et al., 2017). It has moved beyond academic research to become a valuable tool for businesses seeking to understand customer perspectives and demands in real time. Leveraging unstructured data obtained from social media enables organizations to make informed decisions, improve products and services, as well as forecast market trends and dynamics (Sathyan et al., 2021; Kim, Lee and Assar, 2022). However, a single sentence or documents can convey multiple or conflicting viewpoints on disparate subjects. To address the limitations of traditional sentiment analysis which typically focuses on overall sentiment of text or sentence, Aspect-Based Sentiment Analysis (ABSA) has emerged as a more fine-grained approach. ABSA offers a more nuanced analysis by identifying sentiments towards specific aspects within text (Schouten & Frasincar, 2015). Aspect Category Sentiment Analysis (ACSA), a core component of ABSA, focuses on identifying and categorizing multiple aspect categories and determining their corresponding sentiments within a sentence (Zhou & Law, 2022). This technique will be utilized in this study to identify and categorize multiple aspects and categories within tweets about McDonald's, along with their associated sentiments.

1.1 Motivation

Highly competitive and ever-growing fast-food market combined with the rapid evolution of digital communication necessitates sophisticated analytical tools to capture consumer sentiment. This study leverages advanced ABSA techniques to identify consumer sentiments towards specific categories and aspects associated with McDonald's.

McDonald's is recognized for its exceptional market share and brand recognition in the fastfood industry (Kee et al., 2021). The company is a global food service giant which serves approximately 70 million customers daily through its vast network of nearly 35,000 locations (Mulyo, 2023) in over 100 countries, employing approximately 2 million people globally (Njihia, 2019). The company's competitive advantage lies not only in its loyal customer base, but its commitment to quality, consistency, and standardization (Edeh et al., 2024). McDonald's established itself as the most valuable fast-food brand globally, with a brand value reaching \$ 33.8 billion in 2020 (Branddirectory, 2020). According to Technomic's 2020 rankings, McDonald's enduring dominance in the fast-food industry was solidified in that year (Technomic, 2020). Furthermore, it was voted America's most liked restaurant in 2016 (QSR, 2020; Anggara & Kaukab, 2024). Despite its historic market dominance, the company has recently faced challenges as indicated by key performance metrics. It is experiencing a downturn and decline in sales. As reported by CNN (Goldman, 2024), U.S. stores open for at least a year declined by 0.7% compared to the same period last year. Additionally, McDonald's global sales of comparable stores saw a 1% drop, marking the first decline in this indicator since late 2020 (Goldman, 2024). Consequently, McDonald's serves as an ideal case study for this research, which leverages ABSA to identify areas of concern, particularly those associated with negative sentiment in public tweets. On the other hand, conducting an ABSA Analysis of McDonald's presents a unique opportunity for large-scale sentiment analysis. As a global fast-food giant that continually adapts to industry trends, McDonald's offers a rich dataset for investigating complexities of consumer and brand perception.

1.2 Goals

The objective of this study is to develop and evaluate an advanced Aspect-Based Sentiment Analysis (ABSA) model capable of accurately identifying and classifying fine-grained sentiments, aspects, and categories within large-scale social media data. By applying this model to a large dataset of tweets about McDonald's, this study aims to uncover valuable insights into public perceptions, identifying both positive and negative sentiment drivers.

1.2.1. Model Development and Training

Aspect-based sentiment analysis (ABSA) has witnessed significant advancement in recent years. Zhang et al. (2023) developed the BERT-BiCNN, a hybrid model, which integrates BERT with bidirectional LSTM and CNN layers to enhance feature extraction. This model significantly outperformed traditional classification methods in classification tasks. Similarly, Zeberg et al. (2022) demonstrated the efficacy of BERT-BiLSTM architecture for predicting mental health from social media data, highlighting the potential benefits of integrating deep learning models. Wang et al. (2021) introduced BERT-SAN, an extension of BERT integrating with self-attention to capture aspect-related information. In a related study, Zeberga and Gebremariam (2022) addressed the challenge of class imbalance in multi-label aspect categorization leveraging SMOTE and ensemble learning. Nourbakhsh et al. (2022) also employed SMOTE to enhance classification performance for minority classes.

Building upon the work of Zhang et al. (2023), Zeberg et al. (2022) and Wang et al. (2021), who showed the effectiveness of hybrid models that integrate BERT with traditional neural network architectures, our proposed model extends these approaches. The models proposed by them highlighted the potential of integrating BERT with other neural network architectures for improved feature extraction and aspect-related information. Our model builds on these insights by combining a BiLSTM layer to capture sequential dependencies with a transformer encoder for nuanced contextual understanding. To address the issue of imbalanced datasets, as identified by Zeberga and Gebremariam (2022) and Nourbakhsh et al. (2022), we employed SMOTE oversampling technique to ensure balanced class representation. By combining these advanced techniques and elements, our model aims to outperform existing ABSA models.

1.3 Research Questions

To achieve the above-mentioned research objectives, the following research questions are addressed:

 How can insights from Aspect-Based Sentiment Analysis (ABSA) be utilized to inform McDonald's business strategies?

- 2. How does the integration of SMOTE and the enhanced multi-task BERT architecture improve the accuracy and robustness of the aspect-based sentiment analysis model for tweets about McDonald's?
- 3. Which aspects in negative tweets about McDonald's are most frequently associated with negative sentiment, and how these aspects vary across different categories?

1.4 Contributions

The research paper makes the following contributions:

1.4.1 Theoretical Contributions

- **Innovative Model Design:** The integration of BERT, BiLSTM, and Transformer layers into a unified model, enhancing the model's ability to capture complex sentence structures and contextual nuances.
- Advanced Insights into Sentiments, Aspect Relationships: By concurrent analysis of sentiments, aspects and categories, this study provides insights into how these elements interplay within text, contributing to a richer and more detailed understanding of sentiment expression.

1.4.2 Practical Implications

- Enhanced Business Decision Making: Implementing a comprehensive ABSA analysis of McDonald's, a global food service giant with considerable social media presence, this study offers actionable insights into public sentiment associated with specific product features and enables businesses to make data-driven and informed decisions in areas such as marketing, product development and enhancement as well as customer service and engagement.
- **Improved Customer Understanding:** By identifying and analyzing underlying themes in customer feedback through concurrent analysis of categories, aspects and sentiments this study presents valuable insights into customer needs and preferences which in turn allows businesses to tailor their offerings accordingly.

1.5 Structure of the thesis

This thesis is structured as follows:

• Chapter 2 reviews existing literature on sentiment analysis and Aspect-Based Sentiment Analysis emphasizing their application in social media monitoring

- Chapter 3 Outlines the research methods, including data collection, tools and models used and the procedures of data analysis.
- Chapter 4 presents the results of model performance and findings from model applied to real-word tweets about McDonald's
- Chapter 5 discusses the implications of the results, relates them to the research questions, and address study limitations

2. Literature Review

In this chapter, some background literature on the research areas related to the thesis topic will be provided. Section 2.1 explains the significance of social media in academic research and business world. Section 2.2 provides the fundamentals of machine learning, covering key concepts and techniques that are essential for comprehending subsequent discussion. Section 2.3 details the development of sentiment analysis systems. It mentions the limitations inherent in these systems and how these challenges can be addressed by aspect-based sentiment analysis (ABSA). Additionally, a brief overview of previous research conducted in this area will be provided. Section 2.4 delves deeply into Aspect-Based Sentiment Analysis (ABSA). This section explores the wideranging applications of ABSA in various domains. It will then shed light on the architectural framework of ABSA models. Furthermore, this section will review previous research conducted in ABSA, focusing on the state-of-the-art systems, challenges and limitations within the field. Finally, section 2.5 explores SMOTE (Synthetic Minority Over-sampling Technique), a method used to address class imbalance in datasets. It discusses the technique's effectiveness in generating synthetic data points for minority class and its integration with various machine learning architectures. Finally, section 2.6 covers evaluation metrics used to assess the performance of aspect-based sentiment analysis (ABSA) models.

2.1 Social Media

The advent and exponential growth of social media platforms have not only revolutionized the nature of online participation but have also become intricately woven into the fabric of our daily lives. These platforms now serve as primary channel of accessing information, entertainment, engagement and building relations (Avalle et al., 2024) globally and have changed how people live (Fong Boh et al., 2023).

Media is referred to as a collection of internet-based applications that utilize the "ideological and technological foundations of Web 2.0", enabling the creation and distribution of user-generated content. User Generated Content (UGC) is considered as the all the ways in which people utilize social media. In other words, it is referred to as different types of "media content" that are generated by "end-users" and are publicly accessible (Kaplan & Heanlein, 2010, p. 61). According to the Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development (OECD, 2007), for content to be considered as UGC, it must possess three characteristics: first, it needs to be published on a publicly accessible website or a social media platform; second, it should involve a certain amount of effort

in creation; Finally, the creation should take place outside of regular scope of someone's employment (Vickery et al., 2007).

A social network is a dynamic web of connected social units (Smith & Doe, 2011) involving individuals or organizations, brought together through shared interests or experiences on an online platform that facilitates interaction. Based on a growing body of research, social media has become an integral part of daily lives of its users (Okazaki, 2009; Peng et al., 2004; Seo & Park, 2018). The ongoing digital revolution has reshaped the media landscape. Traditional media is no longer a one-way communication. Consumers are empowered to participate in conversations and influence direction of news coverage and cycle. This shift has made traditional methods of information search and news spread increasingly outdated Chung & Koo, 2015) and has shaped new avenues for social interaction and information acquisition.

Social media has become an undeniable phenomenon in our world. According to Qusnul Saputri et al. (2024), more than half of the global population (out of approximately 8 billion in 2023) used social media. As of 2024, Facebook, the world's largest social media platform, boasts 3.065 billion monthly active users. Other major players such as YouTube (2.054 billion), Instagram (2 billion), WhatsApp (2 billion) and Twitter (335.7 million) cater to diverse user preference (Statista, 2024).

The proliferation of data and information fueled by the information revolution has led to emergence of new economies characterized by novel landscapes (Serrat, 2017). The ubiquitous rise of "digital communication technologies" such as the internet and mobile phones, has opened doors to analyzing human behavior with an unprecedented level of detail. A diverse range of online platforms including internet forums, blogs and social media networks generate data in real-time, exhibiting second-by-second variation (Steinert-Threlkeld, 2018, p. 1). Social media platforms have served as a pivotal marketing tool, providing companies and brands with a unique approach to engage with their audience (Seo & Park, 2018). These platforms exemplify interaction among millions of people due to an extensive amount of user-generated content, real-time information dissemination and pervasive network infrastructure (Gadek et al., 2018). The rise of social media and e-commerce platforms has transformed customer feedback into a rich and invaluable resource for assessing satisfaction with products or services. Online comments and reviews offer unprecedented insights into customer sentiment, preference, and experiences (Moghadam, 2015). The success of social media networks heavily depends on the level of user engagement in exchanging information (Wang et al., 2010).

Unstructured data constitutes a vast majority of the information transmitted across social networks (Gandomi & Haider, 2015). Content come in a variety of formats with interaction predominantly occurring in natural language abundant with slang, abbreviations, and emotions. This poses a significant challenge for businesses and conventional data analysis tools (Shmueli et al., 2017). However, this challenge also presents a unique opportunity for gaining deeper insights. Driven by the potential of deeper understanding, businesses and researchers aim to leverage

unstructured data to gain deeper insight into evolving dynamics of society and the market (Cano-Marin et al., 2023). This is fueled by concurrent rapid evolution of Artificial Intelligence (AI)-based technologies, continuous advancements in computational power (Duan et al., 2019) and cloud computing facilitating the analysis of big data (Moreno & Redondo, 2016). By leveraging Natural Language Processing (NLP), which is a subfield of AI, researchers and businesses can gain valuable insights within this unstructured data.

This study focuses on Twitter, a social media network boasting over 300 million active accounts from almost every country generating more than 300,000 tweets per minute (Domo, n.d). Additionally, according to internal Tweeter data, 1.7 million people join Twitter everyday (@XDATA, 2024). Twitter is used by wide range of people from political figures, CEOs to normal citizens. Users are evenly distributed across urban, suburban, and rural areas, with equal representation of both genders. All these people and messages mean that Twitter mirrors various populations eliminating the need for large teams of researchers to analyze these segments simultaneously (Steinert-Threlkeld, 2018). Twitter's publicly available data, global reach with users from almost every country, extensive user base, and reputation as a general-purpose platform with relative openness (Steinert-Threlkeld, 2018) as well as its geographically and demographically balanced user base makes it a rich resource for researchers studying a wide range of topics (Steinert-Threlkeld, 2018, p. 3) and therefore, positions it as particularly well-suited for this study. Due to these characteristics, all significant events are documented on Twitter, enabling researchers to track emerging trends that might predict future developments (Steinert-Threlkeld, 2018). Compared to traditional media, content and news on Twitter circulate at a significantly faster pace, due to its inherent real-time nature and volume of user-generated content often characterized by a tendency towards more negativity and outrage (Brannon & Ray, 2024). This rapid circulation enables researchers to capture trends and collective sentiments with unparalleled details. Unstructured data obtained from Twitter in real-time is a goldmine of potential business insights and competitive advantages. By effectively translating this data into business insights and competitive advantages, companies such as McDonald's can achieve important improvements across several critical domains including "effective decision-making process", "identification of customer requirements", and "boosting productivity" (Blumbertg & Atr, 2003; Niu et al., 2021 Cano-Marin, 2023).

2.2 Machine Learning

Machine Learning is a branch of Artificial Intelligence (AI) (Kumar et al., 2021) which utilizes algorithms to allow computers to make decision by leveraging and learning from data. It involves various methods designed to identify patters in data which leads to better decision-making process (Ngai & Wu, 2022). ML can make predictions by learning without explicitly being programmed for each task (Samuel, 1959; Mahesh, 2020). It is one of the key technologies in the fourth industrial revolution (Sarker, 2021, p. 1) and has different applications in diverse fields such healthcare, finance (Yazdani et al., 2018), marketing (Chen et al., 2017), customer service (Jain & Kumar, 2020) manufacturing (Rude et al., 2015), transportation (Tizghadam et al., 2019) and many

other, revolutionizing data analysis and utilization. Machine learning is a robust tool that can automate the data analysis task. By mining vast datasets businesses can leverage machine learning to uncover patterns in customer behavior (Cui et al., 2016). Machine learning can be categorized into four main types: supervised, unsupervised, semi-supervised and reinforcement learning (Mohammed et al., 2016).

In reinforcement learning, systems learn to improve at a task repeated attempts and feedback over time (Sutton & Barto, 1998). By receiving positive or negative feedback on their performance, reinforcement learning algorithm can self-adjust and attempt the task again with new data or previously encountered data (Sutton & Barto, 2018).

In supervised learning, the model is trained on a labeled dataset. The objective is to develop an "artificial system" with capability to learn the mapping from feature inputs to output labels (Liu & Wu, 2012). The main drawback of learning is the need for labeled data which can be timeconsuming, expensive and labor intensive. Commonly used supervised learning techniques encompass traditional epidemiological methods such as linear and logistic regression, along with widely used machine learning algorithms such as decision tree and support vector machines. Supervised machine learning algorithms can be divided into classification and regression tsks based on the nature of response variable. Classification predicts categorical outcomes, while regression focuses on predicting continuous outcomes (Bi et al., 2019).

In unsupervised learning, the algorithm learns to identify hidden patterns and groupings in data without predefined outcomes for "correct answers" (Duda et al., p.517). It is a field within machine learning which learns from unlabeled data to uncover hidden patterns or structures. Unsupervised learning has similar objectives and frameworks to statistical approaches that seek to identify hidden subgroups or patterns such as latent variables or classes (Bartholomew et al., 2011; Bi et al., 2019). Clustering and Dimensionality Reduction are two major techniques and powerful approaches to unsupervised learning. Clustering algorithms, such as k-means and exception-maximization with Gaussian mixture models, are widely used unsupervised learning approaches that group observations based on similar data characteristics (Bishop, 2006; Hennig, 2015; Bi et al., 2019).

Semisupervised learning involves combining labeled and unlabeled data to train models. Since labeling data can be expensive and time-consuming for large datasets, semisupervised learning leverages small volume of labeled data with a large amount of unlabeled data to improve model performance (Bi et al., 2019). Studies have shown that unlabeled data can improve classifier accuracy when appropriate models are selected (Zhu et al., 2009).

Machine learning algorithms, regardless of whether they are supervised or unsupervised, can be classified as either discriminative or generative (Vapnik, 19698; Ng & Jordan, 2002). Discriminative algorithms concentrate on modeling the conditional probability of an outcome based on input data. Modern machine learning classifiers, such as logistic regression, Support Vector Machine (SVM), supervised feedforward deep neural networks, nearest neighbors and conditional random fields are primarily focus on discriminative classification, which involves modeling the decision boundary between classes directly from training data (Harshvardhan, 2020). Logistic Regression, SVM, and Random Forest are among the most commonly used discriminative models in machine learning, valued for their effectiveness, interpretability, and ease of implementation. Linear regression is a powerful supervised learning algorithm which is used to predict value of dependent continuous variables by establishing a linear relationship between dependent target variable and one or more independent variables (features). Logistic regression is a supervised machine learning algorithm which estimates the probability of an event. It is used for classification problems to "classify an observation into one of the two classes" or into "one of many classes" (Jurafsky & Martin, 2024, Chapter 5). SVMs are powerful supervised learning models used for classification and regression tasks. They work by finding the optimal line or hyperplane that best classifies the data into different classes by maximizing the margin between each class in a multidimensional space (Mahesh, 2020). Random forest is a commonly used supervised learning algorithm. It is an ensemble of decision trees (classifiers) which are popular models for splitting the data based on feature to arrive at a single prediction. During the process, multiple decision trees are created on random subsets of data. A single result is predicted by averaging the results obtained from several decision trees which in turn improves accuracy and controls overfitting.

Generative algorithms differ from discriminative algorithms in that they compute conditional probability of an outcome indirectly. They start by modeling the joint probability distribution, which encompasses all possible combinations of input and output variables (Bi et al., 2019). Naive Bayes, as notable example of a generative model, is a type of generative learning algorithm which is based on Bayes theorem with the naive assumption of the occurrence of a feature independent of the other features. It is commonly used for textual classification on high-dimensional datasets (Raschka, 2014).

2.2.1 Neural Networks

Neural networks also called an Artificial Neural Networks (ANNs) has emerged as a cornerstone of supervised machine learning. they are "inspired by cognitive science" and human brain structure (Xu et al., 2021, p. 2). Neural networks also called deep learning consist of layers of interconnected processing nodes, or artificial neurons. These include an input layer, multiple hidden layers and an output layer (Sarker, 2021).

Each node or neuron in a layer receives input data from neurons in the previous layer, manipulates this input by adjusting parameters called weights, applies an activation function, and sends the output to the next layer. Deep learning uses deep neural networks to recognize and learn complex patterns and abstract representations from data (LeCun et al., 2015).

Neural networks depend on training data to learn and improve their performance. Each node connects to others and training neural network involves updating weights of the nodes. the weight is then adjusted to minimize the error between the network's predictions and actual values of the output data. This process is called Back-Propagation which is the most widely used supervised learning algorithm (Sapna et al., 2012). This algorithm computes the gradient of the loss function concerning each weight using the chain rule which leads to automatic differentiation and efficient computation of the gradients for all weights. Gradient descent is an iterative optimization algorithm with several variants such as Stochastic Gradient Descent (SGD), batch gradient descent, mini-batch gradient and momentum gradient descent. It is utilized to update the weights (Goodfellow, Bengio, & Courville, 2016).

2.2.2 Deep Learning

Deep Learning (DL) is a branch of machine learning which was introduced by Hinton et al. in 2006 (Hinton, Osindero, & Teh, 2006). It was based on the concept of artificial neural network (ANN). Since then, deep learning attracted significant attention and was referred to as "newgeneration neural networks" because it utilized neural networks with multiple layers (Karhunen, Raiko, & Cho, 2015). While it might be time-consuming to initially train a deep learning model for large datasets due to many parameters, it can take shorter during usage due to faster processing. Deep learning algorithms utilize artificial neural networks with many hidden layers which enables them to extract "high-level features" from raw input data (Alpaydin, 2020; Deng & Yu, 2014).

Deep learning is not new and has existed for a long time. However, the unprecedented volume of data, the deployment of deeply layered neural networks, and the utilization of GPUs coincided to drive the explosive growth of deep learning. Deep learning models are developed depending on specific types of tasks.

2.2.2.1 Convolutional Neural Networks (CNNs)

Convolutional Neural Networks (CNNs) are a specific type of deep learning structure which are particularly effective for tasks involving images and videos. They are inspired by the human visual system. CNNs also have opened doors to many other applications such as image and video classification, object detection, facial recognition, medical image analysis and segmentation. CNNs are made of four layers including convolutional layers, pooling layers, Rectified Linear Unit, and fully connected layers (Alwani et al., 2016; Song et al., 2019).

2.2.2.2 Recurrent Neural Networks (RNNs)

Recurrent Neural Networks (RNNs) are a specific type of deep learning model which are particularly well-suited for processing time-series or sequential data (Weerakody et al., 2021) such as words and sentences. Therefore, they are suitable for tasks such as Natural Language Processing

(NLP), speech recognition, language translation, time series forecasting (Tarwani & Edem, 2017). Practical applications of RNNs are Google Translate and Siri (Johri et al., 2021). Like CNNS, RNNs learn from labeled data. RNNS have an internal memory which enables them to store information about prior inputs, take them to influencing the processing of current input and output. Unlike traditional deep neural networks, RNNs do not consider inputs and outputs independent of each other; in fact, the output or RNNs are influenced by prior elements (Graves et al., 2013; Lipton et al., 2015).

2.2.2.1 Long-Short Term Memory (LSTM)

RNNs have traditionally encountered challenges in learning long-term dependencies (Siami-Namini et sl., 2019) due to vanishing gradients. LSTMs is an improvement of RNN which have been developed upon RNNs by Schmidhuber et al. (1997) to address the problem of vanishing gradients in long sequences (Lu et al., 2021). LSTMs and Gated Recurrent Units (GPUs) are variants of RNNS designed to overcome the limitations of RNNs using gating mechanisms to control the information flow within the network (Choi & Lee, 2023). Unlike standard RNNs which typically use a single, simple repeating module typically involving a tahn layer, LSTMs introduce a more intricate architecture featuring three multiplicative units (forget, input, and output) and a memory cell. This enhanced structure, which includes four distinct modules, is designed to effectively learn and retain long-term dependencies in sequential data (Borovkova & Tsiamas, 2019; Livieris et al., 2020; An et al., 2020). Bidirectional LSTM (BiLSTM) process input sequences in bout forward and backward directions. To construct BiLSTM network, the LSTM neurons are split into two groups: one processing the forward states, while the other processing the backward states (Schuster & Paliwal, 1997). Figure 1 illustrates the architectures of LSTM and BiLSTM networks. The bidirectional nature of BiLSTM network allows them to process the input data from both the past and future time frames. This contrasts with standard LSTM, which only process information form past, potentially causing delays in capering and understanding future context.



Figure 1: Architectures of (a) LSTM and (b) BiLSTM network (Mahadevaswamy & Swathi, 2023, p. 49)

2.2.2.3 Generative Adversarial Networks (GANS)

Generative Adversarial Networks (GANs) is a powerful deep learning architecture. It was first introduced by Goodfellow and his colleagues in 2014. It has revolutionized generative modeling. It is called adversarial because it consists of two networks, a generator and a discriminator which compete to produce more authentic data. They are iteratively trained through a process called adversarial training. The generator network is responsible for generating new data samples that are similar to training data. Throughout this process, random noise vectors are taken as input and are converted to data samples. Using a probability value, the discriminator network determines whether the produced data belongs to training dataset. The process continues and enhanced versions of fake data values are produced until the generated data is indistinguishable from real data (Zhang et al., 2021).

2.2.2.4. Graph-Convolutional networks (GCNs)

Traditional classification methods often overlooked data interdependencies, which adversely effected classification model performance (Shen et al., 2020). To address this limitation, representing data as a graph has been proposed, which enabled explicit modeling of complex relationships between data points (Zhu et al., 2019; Kang, Pan, Hoi, & Xu, 2020). While CNNs have excelled in processing grid-like data, their effectiveness is limited when applied to graph-structure data due to the challenges associated with convolution and filtering in non-Euclidean spaces (Hammond, et al., 2011; Henaff et al., 2015; Hu, Zhu, Zhu, & Gan, 2019; Kang et al., 2020). To address these challenges, Graph Convolutional Networks (GCNs) were proposed by Kipf and Welling (2017), leveraging innovative convolutional kernels to effectively process the irregular structure of graph-based data (Battaglia et al., 2018). GCNs have proven to be a leading method for a wide range of applications, such as Aspect-Level Sentiment Analysis (ALSA), by effectively capturing and modeling data interdependencies (Phan et al., 2022).

GCN-based methods utilize deep learning algorithms (Wu et al., 2020) to process graphstructured data (Zhou et al., 2020) to implement various tasks that require models capable of capturing complex dependencies embedded in textual data (Khemani et al., 2024). By iteratively aggregating and transforming information across nods in graph, GCNs can effectively predict features associated with specific nodes, their connections, or the entire graph (Qin et al., 2021). This adaptability to diverse graph structures allows CGNs to capture complex relationships among words, aspects and sentiments within textual datasets (Abadal et al., 2021). These properties enable GCNs to excel in a wide range of fields. In particular, particularly in NLP tasks (Bastings et al., 2017; Ma et al., 2021; Liao et al., 2021) such as text classification (Huang et l., 2019) and relation extraction (Zhang et al., 2018). Additionally, GCNs have demonstrated promising results in computer vision applications (Johnson, 2018; Wang et al., 2019), and recommender systems (Van den Berg, et al., 2017).

2.2.2.5 Transformer-Based Models

The emergence of transformer architectures, exemplified by models such as Bidirectional Encoder Representations from Transformers (BERT), which excel in aspect-based sentiment analysis by effectively capturing long-range dependencies and contextual nuances. The fine-tuning of pre-trained transformer models for ABSA has become a standard practice, leveraging their knowledge gained from massive amounts of pre-training on diverse text corpora (Chavez et al., 2023). Transformers leverage a self-attention mechanism to capture complex dependencies between words within a text. Unlike RNNs, which process sequences sequentially, transformers process all words simultaneously in parallel. This enables transformers to effectively understand relationships and contextual nuances across the entire sequence. The self-attention mechanism can be mathematically represented as scaled dot-product attention formula:

$$\operatorname{Attention}(Q,K,V) = \operatorname{softmax}\left(rac{QK^T}{\sqrt{d_k}}
ight)V$$

In the self-attention mechanism of transformers, Q, K and V denote the metrics of query, key, and value vectors, respectively. The parameter d_k represents the dimensionality of the key vectors.

Figure 2 illustrates the architecture of transformer, which consists of an encoder and a decoder. The encoder maps a sequence of input symbols (x_1, \ldots, x_n) into a sequence of continuous representations ($z = (z_1, \ldots, z_n)$). The decoder then creates the output symbol sequence (y_1, \ldots, y_m) incrementally, leveraging the encoded representations z. The figure illustrates key components such as input and output embeddings, positional encoding, multi-head attention, feed-forward neural networks, and the final linear and softmax layers (vaswani et al., 2017).



Figure 2: Transformer architecture (vaswani et al., 2017)

In the context of ABSA, the transformer model's encoder processes both the textual data, such as tweets, reviews, so on and the aspect as input, converting them into high-dimensional representations. The decoder subsequently takes these representations to create the desired output, such as sentiment polarity of aspect. The self-attention mechanisms embedded within the transformer architecture enables both encoder and decoder to capture global dependencies across the text, facilitating efficient information flow.

2.2.2.5.1 BERT

BERT, a highly sophisticated transformer-based language model introduced by Delving et al. (2018), has established a new benchmark in NLP. Using attention-mechanisms, BERT processes entire text sequences in parallel, producing rich sentence-level representations that capture complex semantic relationships between words. Unlike traditional word embedding methods, BERT's bidirectional approach (Tenney et al., 2019) considers both preceding and succeeding contexts, leading to a deep and nuanced contextual understanding and produce rich vector representations. This is achieved through pre-training on extensive text corpora utilizing unsupervised techniques such as Next Sentence Prediction and Masked Language Modeling. This approach helps BERT learn the contextual relationships between words (Delvin et al., 2019), enabling it to excel in various tasks such as sentiment analysis, text classification, question answering, and machine translation (Mughal et al., 2024).

Given Bert's superior performance in NLP tasks compared to general neural network models, several research have explored hybrid models that combine BERT with other architectures to further enhance results (Mewada & Dewang, 2022). Talaat (2023) developed hybrid models that combines the strength of BERT with Bidirectional Long Short-Terms Memory (BiLSTM) and Bidirectional Gated Recurrent Unit (BiGRU) layers for sentiment analysis. The results indicate that the hybrid models, particularly those using BiGRU layers, performed better than standalone BERT models. Pandey (2023) propose a hybrid model that combines the strengths of BERT with LSTM for sarcasm detection. This approach effectively leverages the capabilities of each component where BERT generates word embeddings for the text, and these embeddings are processed by LSTM network to classify the text as sarcastic and non-sarcastic. The results demonstrate that BERT-LSTM model significantly outperforms traditional machine learning models and other deep learning models. Zhang et al. (2023) improved BERT model for classification by bidirectional LSTM-CNN deep model (BERT-BiCNN) to address the challenges of extracting meaningful features from textual data. BERT-BiCNN model outperformed several baseline models including traditional BERT and other deep learning structures such as CNN and LSTM, achieving higher precision, recall, and F-1 scores. Similarly, a study implemented by Zebega et al. (2022) aimed to develop a model to predict mental issues from social medial posts by combining two deep learning models, BERT (Bidirectional Encoder Representations from Transformers) and Bi-LSTM (Bidirectional Long Short-Term Memory). The paper claimed that the proposed hybrid model achieved an accuracy of 98% in predicting mental health issues from social media posts. The results indicated that the combination of BERT and Bi-LSTM significantly improved the model's performance compared to using each model individually. Wang et al. (2021) proposed a novel model called BERT-SAN (BERT self-Attention Network) that extends the pre-trained BERT model to handle two correlated subtasks: Aspect Relatedness Prediction and Aspect-Based Sentiment Analysis. The BERT-SAN enhances the BERT architecture by adding a task-specific self-attention network (SAN) layer on top of the BERT model. This additional layer is designed to capture the relationship between words in a sentence, with particular attention to how they relate to a given aspect.

2.3 Sentiment Analysis

Sentiment Analysis which is sophisticated, widely used and fundamental NLP technique (Wang et al., 2018) is aimed at extracting individual's sentiments and perspectives from textual data (Yadollahi et al., 2017). As indexed in databases such as Elsevier's Science Direct, IEEE Xplore Digital Library, Springer Link, ACM Digital Library and Wiley Online Library, the number of research papers focusing on sentiment analysis within social networks has grown exponentially with a year-on-year increase of 34% (Rodríguez-Ibáñez et al., 2023). Additionally, sentiment analysis has moved beyond academic research to become a valuable tool for organizations and businesses. Social media platforms now serve as rich sources of data for understanding and managing public perception through effective marketing and communication strategies (Rodríguez-Ibáñez et al., 2023). From evaluating public opinion on products (Geetha & Renuka, 2021) and services (Bensoltane & Zaki, 2022) to monitoring brand reputation and analyzing market trends through social media data (Bonifazi et al., 2022; Patil & Kolhe, 2022), sentiment analysis of social media data has become a powerful tool for understanding customer opinions (Phan et al., 2023), particularly customers' sentiments towards targeted categories (Nasim & Haider, 2017). As a result, sentiment analysis has proven to be an essential tool across industries. It has been widely applied to customer reviews (Yu et al., 2017; Amplayo et al., 2018; Dou, 2017; Wu et al., 2018) and has proven to be a valuable strategy for enhancing market performance and customer satisfaction (Salinca, 2017). Sentiment analysis enables businesses to gain valuable insights into public opinion, brand perception and market trends from various sources, including social media, news articles, customer reviews and surveys. Furthermore, sentiment analysis, a valuable tool for strategic planning, provides insights into product innovation, marketing strategies, and customer service enhancement. Additionally, it assists to protect brand reputation by swiftly responding to negative comments which in turn leads to cultivating a positive brand image (Huang et al., 2023).

Nassirtoussi et al. (2014) examined the application of sentiment analysis to market prediction. Rambocas and Pacheco (2018) conducted a study of sentiment analysis in marketing research by focusing on three key aspects: the sampling design, unit of analysis and statistical analysis. Cheng et al. (2022) provided a systematic overview of various techniques including semantic, sentiment and event extraction employed in stock forecasting using sentiment analysis.

Numerous studies have explored sentiment analysis within text, with a particular focus on social media platforms. For example, Yue et al. (2019) conducted a comprehensive survey of

numerous techniques and approaches within social media domain. Kumar & Garg (2020) offered a comprehensive overview of sentiment analysis on Twitter employing a natural language processing technique. Other relevant research includes Singh (2020) on sentiment polarity in Twitter, Chandio & Sah (2020) on predicting opinions about Brexit, and Kraaijeveld & Smedt (2020) on forecasting cryptocurrency price returns.

Traditional approaches of sentiment analysis typically rely on feature engineering which involves transforming raw data into relevant information. These features often encompass n-grams (word sequences), analytic features and sentiment-specific terms. Prior to the development of advanced machine learning, researchers predominantly relied on manual feature engineering for sentiment analysis (Cui et al., 2023). For instance, Feldman (2013) explored methods for extracting target entities from indirect opinion. Asghar et al. (2014) reviewed different NLP methods for feature extraction. Additionally, Taboada (2016) provided a linguistic perspective on sentiment features, analyzing the characteristics of words, phrases and sentence structures. Traditional sentiment analysis approaches have demonstrated effective results and strong performance through careful feature engineering (Habimana et al., 2020). Common features utilized in these methods include part-of-speech (POS) tags (Pang et al., 2002) word position (Pang et al., 2002), opinion words and sentences (Kalchbrenner et al., 2014; Taboada et al., 2011; Akter & Aziz, 2016; Diamantini et al., 2016), negation handling (Diamantini et al., 2016), term frequency (Mukherjee & Joshi, 2014), and syntactic dependencies (Perikos & Hatzilygeroundis, 2017).

The process of manual feature engineering was time-consuming and often faced scalability limitations (Khurana et al., 2016), posing challenges for its application to extensive datasets. The advent of machine learning enabled the automated extraction of complex features. Using these engineered features, simple machine learning algorithms such as Support Vector Machine (SVM) and Naive Bayes were typically employed to classify sentiments (Kiritchenko et al., 2014). Many papers have focused on applying machine learning techniques to sentiment analysis (SA). Sagnika et al. (2020) conducted a multilingual sentiment analysis approach focusing on machine learning, while Mehta and Pandya (2020) summarized studies incorporating both machine learning and lexicon analysis. Shathik and Prasad (2020) outlined the most used machine learning techniques for SA. Umar et al. (2021) investigated the impact of levels of sentiment classification and data sources on various supervised machine learning techniques, including Naive Bayes, Maximum Entropy and SVM, as well as lexicon-based approaches. However, these traditional approaches encounter two primary limitations. Firstly, their performance is heavily influenced by the precision of hand-crafted features. Secondly, they struggle to discern intricate sematic dependencies between aspects and their contextual elements (Huang et al., 2023).

Deep neural networks have emerged in response to the limitations of traditional machine learning methods. They have revolutionized the field of sentiment analysis, achieving remarkable success by demonstrating significant advancements in accuracy and robustness (Chen et al., 2020). This have led to widespread adoption of Recurrent Neural Networks (RNNs) (Yu et al., 2019; Do, 2018), Convolutional Neural Networks (CNNs) (Li et al., 2022; Sadr et al., 2021; Wang et al., 2021)

and Transformers (Lin et al., 2022) for sentiment analysis and Aspect-Based Sentiment Analysis (ABSA).

Numerous studies have explored deep learning methods. Prabha and Srikanth (2019) conducted an in-depth analysis of various deep learning architectures, including Convolutional Neural Networks (CNNs), Recurrent Neural Networks (RNNs) and Long Short-Term Memory (LSTM) as applied to sentence-level and aspect/object-level sentiment analysis. Their study explored the advantages, limitations, and performance metrics of these models across different application contexts. Ain et al. (2017) employed deep learning models including Deep Neural Network (DNN), CNN and Deep Belief Network (DBN) to address a range of sentiment analysis challenges, such as sentiment classification, cross-lingual sentiment analysis, and product review analysis. Habimana et al. (2020) implemented a comparative analysis of various deep learning techniques on specific datasets and proposed that performance enhancement could be achieved through integration of advanced models such as Bidirectional Encoder Representation from Transformers (BERT), "sentiment-specific word embedding models", cognitive-based attention mechanisms, "common sense knowledge", "reinforcement learning" and generative adversarial networks (GANs).

Convolutional Neural Networks (CNNs) and Recurrent Neural Networks (RNNs) stand out as prominent deep learning architectures (Huang et al., 2022; Zeng et al., 2022) which typically employ word embeddings as input (Rodríguez-Ibáñez et al., 2023). Although RNNs were initially employed for sentiment classification (Dong et al., 2014) and possess substantial computational capacity due to their Turing completeness and capability to process sequential data, they face the challenge of exploding or vanishing gradient problem which restrict their application to long sequences with long-term dependencies (Fernández et al., 2024). This led to the development of Long Short-Term Memory (LSTM) networks which have become the foundation for many aspectbased level sentiment classification methods. Notable examples in this area include Target Dependent LSTM models (TD-LSTM and TW-LSTM) introduced by Tang et al. (2015) and the Memory Network (MemNet) proposed by Tang et al. (2016). Building on these advancements, Xue and Li (2018) further advanced the field with the Gated Convolutional Network with Aspect Embeddings (GCAE).

Attention mechanism have significantly improved sentiment classification performance. Wang et al. (2016) proposed the integration of attention into LSTM networks with their ATAE-LSTM model. Yang et al. (2017) further advanced this approach by introducing multiple attention methods tailored for target-dependent sentiment analysis. Xu et al. (2020) proposed a multi-attention network to enhance sentiment classification within social networking. Shuang et al. (2019) integrated attention and positional information of context words employing double LSTMs. Subsequently, a similar strategy was adopted by Zhou et al. (2020) and Shuang et al. (2021) to improve model accuracy.

Several research papers have explored sentiment analysis in non-English languages. Studies have been implemented in Arabic (Al-Ayyoub et al., 2019; Boudad et al., 2018; Nassif et al., 2021; Queslati et al., 2020), Chinese (Peng et al., 2017), Spanish (Angel et al., 2021), Urdu (Khattak et al., 2021), and Portuguese (Pereira, 2021),

Sentiment analysis aims to capture and identify emotional expressions withing text. Main dimensions of sentiment analysis include polarity, granularity, and target. Polarity is the orientation of text, typically categorized as positive, neutral, and negative. Granularity indicates the level of detail in sentiment analysis which can be document-level, sentence-level and aspect-level. Document-level sentiment examines the overall emotional tone of an entire text, sentence-level sentiment focuses on sentiment towards specific components or features of an entity. Target refers to the subject of sentiment and is categorized as targeted or untargeted sentiment. Targeted sentiment analyzes opinions directed towards specific entities, topics, or aspects, while untargeted sentiment examines overall emotional tone of the text without emphasizing particular elements (Phan et al., 2024).

Sentiment analysis is primarily conducted at three granularities: document-level, sentencelevel and aspect-level (Brauwers & Frasincar, 2023). In other words, the graduality of sentiment analysis can be tailored to suit specific needs, ranging from the overall sentiment of an entire document to sentiment expressed towards specific aspects within individual sentences (Liu, 2012; Liu, 2015; Pozzi et a., 2017; Habimana et al., 2020). Document-level sentiment analysis determines the overall sentiment of the entire documents as positive, neutral, or negative. Sentence-level sentiment analysis, on the other hand, determines whether individual sentences are subjective or objective. if subjective, whether the sentiments expressed are positive, neutral, or negative. While some studies suggest a correlation between subjective expressions and sentiment, it is important to note that objective expressions can also carry sentiment (Liu, 2010). Fundamentally, sentence-level sentiment analysis is like document-level analysis, but with a narrower focus on individual sentences (Liu, 2012). However, unlike the assumption of consistent sentiment in many existing sentiment analysis approaches, real-world text often exhibits dynamic sentiment shifts (Liu, 2010). Therefore, to effectively address these challenges, a detailed level of sentiment analysis is required (Mughal et al., 2024). Aspect-level sentiment analysis is a granular approach to examining sentiment within text (Liu 2012; Pontiki, 2015; Trisna & Jie, 2022). As a rapidly evolving field, it has gained significant attention (Brauwers & Frasincar, 2023) due to its ability to provide nuanced perspective by identifying specific aspect terms of an entity and determining sentiment polarity of each aspect (Zhao et al., 2023). An entity is district and indefinable object or concept that exists independently. It represents a variety of elements, including people, events, objects, organizations, products, or abstract concepts (Phan et al., 2024).

2.4 Aspect-Based Sentiment Analysis

The exponential growth in user-generated content has necessitated research in NLP leading to productive areas of research such as Aspect-Based Sentiment Analysis (ABSA). ABSA has emerged as a more fine-grained approach to sentiment analysis to address limitations of traditional methods which primarily focus on overall sentiment of a text (document-level) or sentence (sentence-level) (Liu, 2015). As a single sentence or document can convey multiple opinions on different subjects, ABSA offers a more nuanced analysis by identifying and examining sentiments toward specific aspects or entities within the text (Schouten & Frasincar, 2015). Aspects refer to the specific features and attributes mentioned within the text (Pang & Lee, 2008). In sentiment analysis, entities and aspects are core concepts. Entities are the subject of analysis which typically refer to concrete subjects such as products, services, people, events, or organizations (Liu, 2020), whereas aspects represent their specific features or attributes. Since aspects can exhibit varying degrees of detail, a hierarchical structure can effectively illustrate the relationship between entities and the relevant aspects. They can be structured as a tree-like model in which the entity serves as the root node, and the layers below representing more detailed aspects. Hu and Liu (2004) classify aspects into explicit and implicit forms. Explicit aspects are directly expressed in the text, while implicit aspects are inferred from the contextual knowledge which requires employing a deeper analysis.

ABSA primarily aims at identifying aspects and classifying sentiment (Truşcă & Fransincar, 2023). However, recent advancements in ABSA have evolved the classification of ABSA tasks. The SamEval 2014 workshop (Pontiki et al., 2014) proposed a framework for ABSA, outlining four distinct tasks: aspect term extraction, sentiment classification for each aspect term, aspect category detection, and sentiment classification for each aspect category. The SemEval 2015 and 2016 workshops (Pontiki et al., 2015, 2016) refined the framework introduced in 2014 by addressing overlaps in the four proposed tasks. They note that sentiment assigned to an aspect should generally align with the sentiment assigned to its category. As a result, these subsequent workshops consolidated the four tasks into three (Truşcă & Fransincar, 2023).

ABSA involves several key subtasks. These include Aspect Term Extraction (ATE), which identifies the specific aspects mentioned in a text, Aspect Category Detection (ACD), which classifies these aspects into broader categories, and Sentiment Classification, which determines the sentiment expressed towards each aspect (Do et al., 2019). Building upon these three subtasks, two main ABSA problems have emerged: Aspect Term Sentiment Analysis (ATSA) and Aspect Category Sentiment Analysis (ACSA). ATSA is concerned with classifying sentiments towards explicitly mentioned aspect terms, whereas ACSA focuses on the broader task of identifying and categorizing multiple aspect categories and their corresponding sentiments within a sentence (Zhou & Law, 2022). Due to the frequent occurrence of implicit aspect mentioned in text, this study investigates the ACSA problem.

ABSA has been widely employed across diverse domains including products (Geetha & Renuka, 2021), restaurants (Bensoltane & Zaki; 2022), hotels (Abdelgwad et al., 2022), medical domain (Han, Liu & Jing, 2020) and social media analysis (Alsayat, 2022; Patil & Kolhe, 2022).

Traditionally, ABSA systems primarily relied on rule-based and knowledge-based approaches which employed predefined linguistic patterns, relations, assumptions and heuristics to identify aspects and sentiments (Bayraktar et al., 2019; Ray & Chakrabarti, 2022; Rani & Jain, 2024; phan et al., 2023). Although knowledge-based methods provide the advantages of simplicity by eliminating the need for extensive training, they become increasingly time-consuming to develop as diversity and volume of data grows, struggling to capture nuances and variations in language or generalize to new domains (Runi & Jain, 2024). To address these challenges, machine learning-based and hybrid approaches emerged, integrating statistical models and additional knowledge sources. While ML-based ABSA systems automate the learning of features and patterns, supervised learning models, such as Naive Bayes (Webb et al., 2010), Support Vector Machines (SVM) (Noble, 2006) and Artificial Neural Networks (Agatonovic, 2000) primarily rely on training processes (Phan et al., 2023) and necessitate large amounts of human-annotated data (Bhatti et al., 2020; Huang et al., 2020). These models are highly dependent on domain-specific training data (Phan et al., 2023), constraining their ability to generalize across domains. This reliance poses challenges in extracting relevant aspects from textual data (L'Heureux et al., 2017).

Recent years have witnessed advancements in ABSA tasks driven by deep learning, enabling the extraction of crucial feature information and representation of this information in lowdimensional vectors (Li et al., 2020). Deep learning revolutionized ABSA by enabling models to automatically learn features without relying on manually crafted rules which are labor-intensive.

Convolutional Neural Network (CNNs) were among the first deep learning models which have been widely employed in ABSA due to their effectiveness in capturing n-gram features (Do et al., 2019). Poria et al. (2016) improved model performance by combining CNNs with linguistic patterns for aspect extraction. Gu et al. (2017) introduced a hierarchical CNN architecture designed to simultaneously implement aspect category detection and sentiment classification.

While CNNs excel at understanding local features, Recurrent Neural Networks (RNNs) can effectively model sequential dependencies within text. This enables RNNs to handle variable-length input sequences (Do et al., 2019). DL architectures like Long Short-Term Memory (LSTM) (Do, 2018) and Gated Recurrent Unit (GRU) (Setiawan et al., 2020) as variants of Recurrent Neural Network (RNN) have demonstrated exceptional performance in ABSA across various domains. However, traditional deep learning models, including both CNNs and RNNs, have limitations. CNNs struggle to understand sentence-level context and identify crucial entities for precise sentiment analysis. On the other hand, RNNs even in their advanced form like Bidirectional LSTMs, which can capture relationships and underlying meaning of input text (Rani & Jain, 2024), encounter challenges in fully capturing complex linguistic nuances (Phan et a., 2024). To address these limitations, researchers have explored hybrid models that combine RNNs with other techniques. For

example, Chen et al. (2017) proposed bidirectional LSTM integrated with a Conditional Random Field (CRF) model for opinion target extraction to understand intricate linguistic patterns and enhance sentiment analysis performance.

While hybrid models, such as those combining RNNs and CRFs, have shown promise in addressing some of the challenges of traditional deep learning models, they continue to struggle with capturing complex semantic relationships and contextual information. To mitigate these limitations, attention mechanisms have been developed to focus on the crucial parts of the input and aspects as well as their contextual nuances (Zhou & Law, 2022). Early studies, such as ATE-LSTM applied an attention layer with bidirectional LSTM model to generate aspect-specific representations (Wang et al., 2016). Subsequent research proposed an attention encoder network (AEN) including multi-head attention (Song et al., 2019). Xu et al., 2020 introduced a multi-attention network (Man), which effectively extracted complex information between aspects and their context. These attention-based models have demonstrated strong performance in learning aspect-specific representations learning (Zhao et al., 2020). Gan et al. (2020) developed a sparse attention-based convolutional Neural Network (CNN) that excels at contextual semantic integration and extraction.

In addition to attention mechanisms, Furthermore, knowledge-based approaches have shown promise in identifying semantic relationships between words, aspects, and sentiments within text (Meškele & Frasincar, 2020). For instance, Tubishat et al. (2020) introduced a supervised aspect extraction algorithm which utilized pattern-based rules and achieved impressive results on customer review corpora.

Building on the achievements of attention mechanisms and knowledge-based methods, researchers have increasingly explored hybrid approaches that leverage the strengths of both methods. Meškele and Frasincar (2020) introduced the use of lexicalized domain ontology to reveal complex relationships between aspects and sentiment words within an integrated framework. A neutral attention model was proposed to determine sentiment polarity for the target aspect category (Zhou and Law, 2022). A two-step hybrid model was developed by Chauhan et al. (2020) for aspect term extraction (ATE), in which a dependency parser was employed to identify aspect-related phrases. These phrases were subsequently used as labeled data to train an attention-based bi-LSTM model. To incorporate diverse linguistic information, Li, et al. (2020) presented a bidirectional LSTM combined with self-attention. This model integrated part-of-speech (POS) tags, positional information and dependency parsing features which were combined with pre-trained word embeddings and processed through a bi-LSTM and self-attention layer.

Recent surveys conducted from 2022 to 2023 (Brauwers & Frasicar, 2023; Trisna & Jie, 2022; Dhanith & Prabha, 2023) reveal that a wide range of deep learning architectures are predominantly utilized for ABSA on modern data bases. These include Convolutional Neural Networks (CNNs) (Sadr et al., 2021; Wang et al., 2021), Recurrent Neural Networks (RNNs) with Long Short-Term Memory (LSTM) (Do, 2018) or Gated Recurrent Unit (GRU) (Setiawan et al.,

2020) cells, Attention-based LSTMs (Zeng et al., 2019; Nguyen et al., 2018; Yang et al., 2019), and Transformers (Kumar et al., 2021; Hoang et al., 2019; Peng et al., 2022; Phan et al., 2022).

Despite their effectiveness, LSTM and CNN models encountered two primary limitations in ABSA. Firstly, their performance was frequently domain and dataset-specific, which adversely effected generalizability. Secondly, these models struggled to maintain consistently high accuracy levels. As a result, transformer-based models were proposed as promising alternative to overcome these challenges (Mughal et al., 2024). More recently, Graph Convolutional Networks (GCNs) have gained attention as a promising approach for ABSA (Phan et a., 2024). To leverage syntactic information inherent in language, graph neural networks (GNNs), a paradigm in neural network architecture (Scarselli et al., 2009), have proven to be an efficient tool to analyze dependency structures from parsed text (Zhou & Law, 2022). Sun et al. (2019) introduced convolutional over dependency tree (CDT) to capture the intricate dependencies between aspect words and other context words. In parallel work, Zhang et al. (2019) integrated a multi-layer graph convolutional network (GCN) with LSTM encoder to create aspect-specific features form dependency tree structures.

2.5 Semantic Similarity and Relatedness

Semantic similarity and relatedness have been widely used in the filed of sentiment analysis and has been applied to Aspect Category Detection (ACD) tasks (Rana & Cheah, 2016). Semantic similarity and relatedness are fundamental research areas in natural language processing (NLP) which are employed to understand textual content by quantifying the degree of semantic resemblance between terms (Mjumder et al., 2016). While often used interchangeably, these concepts differ notably. Semantic similarity is a subset of semantic relatedness, focusing specifically on taxonomic likeness between concepts. These models primarily depend on hierarchical relationships such as hypernymy (superordinate) and hyponymy (subordinate) and evaluate how closely terms fit within the same conceptual category (Lofi, 2015), whereas relatedness models cover a broader spectrum of semantic associations, expanding beyond taxonomic hierarchies to include synonyms, holonymy (part-whole relationships), and other non-taxonomic connections such as functionality and causality (AlMousa et al., 2021; Hussain et al., 2023; Zhu, Yang, Huang, Guo, & Zhang, 2019). Human judgement of these relationships extends beyond textual analysis; it involves a deeper conceptual understanding. As a result, computational models need access to comprehensive computer-readable knowledge resources (KRs), such as corpora or ontologies, to accurately assess similarity and relatedness (Hussain et al., 2023). Approaches for measuring these constructs can be divided into ontology-based and corpus-based approaches. Ontology-based approaches measure concept similarity based on the ontologies that define well-structured unambiguous representations of knowledge and structural knowledge bases (Lofi, 2015). These approaches represent knowledge as graphs, enabling the use of graph-theoretic principles to measure semantic relationships (Lastra-Díaz et al., 2021). In contrast, corpus-based models determine semantic similarity and relatedness through statistical analysis of word occurrences

within large text corpora (Qu et al., 2018). Wordnet is a prominent instance of domain ontology. This expert-constructed lexical database organizes English words into sets of synonyms (synsets) interconnected by various semantic relations, such as hyponymy (is-a) and meronymy (part-of) (Zhou & Law, 2022). WordNet-based methods are used to effectively measure semantic similarity and relatedness by leveraging its precise and well-established semantic information. These methods are straightforward to implement and often achieve high levels of accuracy (Hussain et al., 2023). Freebase (Wang, Song, Li, Zhang, & Han, 2015) and YAGO (Zhu & Iglesias, 2017) are other significant ontologies that provide structured representations of knowledge within their respective domains. Ontology-based measures utilize the underlying graph structures to quantify semantic similarity. Edge counting estimates similarity by determining the shortest path length between concepts (nods) within a knowledge graph. Shorter path lengths indicate greater semantic similarity between concepts (Priyantina & Sarno, 2019; Wills & Mayer, 2020). Information content-based measures, such as Wu and Palmer (1994) similarly, combine both semantic distance (measured as number of edges between concepts) and depth of the least common subsumer (LCS) within the taxonomic hierarchy to provide a more comprehensive similarity computation (Lofi, 2015). The Wu and Palmer similarity between two concepts x_1 and x_2 is calculated as follows:

$$Sim_{wup}(x_1, x_2) = 2 * \frac{depth(LCS(x_1, x_2))}{depth(x_1) + depth(x_2)}$$

To incorporate semantic richness, information content (IC) was introduced as a metric to compute the probability of a concept's occurrence within a corpus. This is calculated as $IC(x) = -\log p(x)$. Several similarity measures based on IC, such as Resnik, Lin, and Jian similarity, build upon this concept. While Resnik similarity directly evaluates the IC of the least common subsumer (LCS) for two concepts (as shown in Equation 2), Lin and Jian similarities further refine these calculations by introducing normalization factors (Araque et al., 2019; Lofi, 2015), enhancing the accuracy of similarity estimation.

$$Sim_{res}(x_1, x_2) = IC(LCS(x_1, x_2))$$

$$Sim_{lin}(x_1, x_2) = \frac{2 * IC(LCS(x_1, x_2))}{IC(x_1) + IC(x_2)}$$

$$Sim_{jc}(x_1, x_2) = \frac{1}{IC(x_1) + IC(x_2) - 2 * IC(LCS(x_1, x_2))}$$

Shifting focus from the structural realm of ontologies, Distributional semantics provides a corpus-based and data-driven approach for evaluating semantic similarity and relatedness which differ from ontology-based approaches that rely on structured knowledge bases. The core principle behind this approach is that words occurring in similar contexts are likely to be semantically related (Li, Zhou, & Li, 2015). Pointwise Mutual Information (PMI) is a well-established statistical measure of co-occurrence strength between words. It is computed using the log ratio of the joint probability of the two words occurring together to the product of their individual probabilities (Lofi, 2015). A higher PMI value reflects a stronger relationship between words. The Pointwise Mutual (PMI) can be expressed as:

$$PMI(x_1, x_2) = \log \frac{p(x_1, x_2)}{p(x_1) * p(x_2)} = IC(x_1) + IC(x_2) - IC(x_1, x_2)$$

The practical applications of PMI extend to various domains, such as web search engines like Google and Baidu, where the frequency of search hits is used to estimate PMI values (Lofi, 2015). Cilibrasi and Vitanyi (2007) proposed Normalized Google Distance (NGD) as another metric for evaluating keyword relatedness based on search engine data. Wikipedia has served as a knowledge base for calculating PMI (Salahli, 2009).

Beyond co-occurrence statistics, distribution semantics often involves representing words as high-dimensional vectors, facilitating similarity evaluation through techniques such as cosine similarity. Cosine similarity is commonly employed to quantify the similarity between these word vectors, providing a numerical assessment of the semantic relatedness between the words they represent (Brown et al., 2023).

Semantic similarity and relatedness have been extensively applied to Aspect Category Detection (ACD) tasks (Rana & Cheah, 2016). Numerous techniques have been proposed to utilize these linguistic concepts for extraction of aspect category. Frequency-based approaches incorporated to semantic similarity measure such as Pointwise Mutual Information (PMI) to identify the semantic similarity between aspects and target entities (Li et al., 2015). Rule-based methods have also been investigated, employing techniques such as double propagation approach (DP) and sequential pattern mining. These approaches are often improved with semantic similarity measures, such as cosine similarity and Normalized Google Distance (NGD) to refine aspect extraction results (Liu et al., 2016; Kang & Zhou, 2017; Rana & Cheah, 2017).

In addition to rule-based approaches, topic modelling techniques that incorporated semantic similarity and relatedness have been employed to improve aspect extraction. By clustering words into semantically coherent topics, researcher have identified potential aspect terms with greater accuracy. Latent Dirichlet Allocation (LDA) is a well-established technique used in this context. Topic modelling enables researchers to classify aspect terms into predefined catgories based on their semantic similarity (Miller et al., 2016; Shms & Braani-Dastjerdi, 2017).

2.6 SMOTE

The performance of a classifier is not only dependent on the learning algorithm; the composition and distribution of data in each class also play a significant role in influence performance (Pradipta et al., 2021). One of the most critical challenges in machine leaning is dealing with imbalanced data (Krawczyk, 2016). When class distributions are imbalanced, classifiers often exhibit bias towards majority class, resulting in poor performance. This imbalance often leads to high error rates or even complete neglect of minority class(es) (Dablain et al., 2023). In imbalanced

datasets, one class, known as minority or positive class is significantly underpresented compared to the other class, which is the majority or negative class. This imbalance can cause models to overlook or misclassify rare instances, leading to a higher error rate for the minority class (Pradipta et al., 2021). Addressing this challenge has been a major research focus over the past two decades (Fernández et al., 2018). One common approach to address imbalanced data is to use resampling techniques. These methods can be categorized into three groups: Undersampling methods which reduce the majority class and create subsets of the original dataset. Oversampling methods that increase the minority class by either replicating instances or creating new ones. Hybrid methods which combine undersampling and oversampling techniques (Pradipta et al., 2021). In 2002, Chawla et al. (2002) introduced the Synthetic Minority Oversampling Technique (SMOTE), a pioneering approach for oversampling imbalanced data. SMOTE aimed to address overfitting caused by simple replication-based oversampling. By creating new, synthetic instances, SMOTE helps the classifier improve its generalizability on unseen data. Unlike simple replication, this approach increases the number of minority class instances by creating new instances within a defined neighborhood of existing ones. This helps classifiers enhance their generalizability. The method focuses on "feature apace", considering the values and relationships of features rather than viewing data points individually (Fernández et al., 2018, p. 866).

Several studies have explored effectiveness of combining SMOTE with various techniques. Zeberga and Gebremariam (2022) addresses the issue of imbalanced data in multi-label aspect categorization. The paper proposes a method combining oversampling techniques and ensemble learning to improve classification performance on imbalanced datasets. The paper explores the use of Synthetic Minority Over-sampling technique (SMOTE) to balance the dataset by generating synthetic samples for minority classes. The results show that the combination of techniques such as SMOTE and ensemble learning significantly improves the classification metrics. In a similar study conducted by Nourbakhsh et al. (2022), the authors proposed using SMOTE to generate synthetic samples for minority classes, which helps balance the dataset. The results indicate that the combination of SMOTE and ensemble learning significantly improves classification metrics, particularly recall and F-1score, for minority classes. Tesfa et al. (2024) aim to evaluate the sentiment polarity and categorize comments into specific aspects of comments collected from Facebook. The results of the study show that The SVM model trained with TF-IDF and SMOTE

oversampling achieved the highest accuracy of 98% for aspect-based sentiment classification. Similarly, the study conducted by Saputra & Setianwan (2023) focuses on developing an ABSA system to classify sentiments and aspects of movie reviews extracted from Twitter. The research demonstrated that the combination of TF-IDF, FastText, and SMOTE significantly improves the performance of RNN model.

2.7 Evaluation Metrics

Evaluating model performance is an important step in the machine learning process to assess the effectiveness and reliability of the model. It involves multiple metrics which are selected depending on the task. Commonly used metrics include accuracy, precision, recall and F-1 score. Accuracy measures the ratio of correct predictions to total number of predictions. While being useful, accuracy can be misleading when the data is imbalanced (Nguyen, 2024).

Precision and recall, along with their combinations capture information about the "rates and kind of errors made" by the model (Powers, 2011, p. 38). Precision is the ratio of true positives divided by the total predicted positives. It is crucial when false positives (false alarms) are costly.

Precision = <u>
True Positive</u> <u>
True Positive</u>+False Positive

Recall is calculated as the ratio of true positive instances to total actual positives. it is useful in scenarios where the cost of false negatives is high.

 $\begin{aligned} \mathsf{Recall} = \frac{\mathit{True\ Positive}}{\mathit{True\ Positive} + \mathit{False\ Negative}} \end{aligned}$

The shortcoming of precision and recall is that neither of them assesses how well the model handles negative cases. In such cases, models such as inverse recall and inverse precision can be utilized to capture information about true negatives (Powers, 2011).

The F1 score is the harmonic mean of precision and recall, providing a balanced evaluation of model's performance. These metrics are essential for tasks where the false positives and false negative carry different costs in fields such medical diagnosis or fraud detection (Garcia, 2024).

$$F1 \ Score = 2 * \frac{Precision * Recall}{Precision + Recall}$$

Other emerging metrics, such as the area under the Receiver Operating Characteristic (ROC) curve (AUC-ROC) and precision-recall curves, provide deeper insights into model's performance, particularly in the presence of imbalanced datasets (Hernandez, 2024). AUC-ROC is utilized in different fields such as medical diagnostics or screening tests to show the trade-offs between true positive and false positive rates (Powers, 2020).

3. Methods

In this chapter, we present the description of dataset, methods developed to analyze text data and evaluate results in this study.

3.1 Data Description and Collection

A dataset of 152,502 tweets about McDonald's was collected from Twitter using a Google Chrome Extension developed by Web and Internet science Research Group of University of Southampton (University of Southampton, n.d.). They were scraped from October 10, 2023 to June 3, 2024. The tweets were filtered using specific keywords. The data was saved in spreadsheet form including different components such as title, contents, data, author, etc. Then the information was saved as HTML files.

3.1.1 Labeled Data

Annotated datasets play a highly important role in machine learning. In this study, 1000 tweets were manually labeled and categorized by two annotators focusing on assigning categories, identifying relevant aspects, and determining sentiment. The annotation process involved three steps: region specification, where tweets were divided into distinct regions based on topics or themes; category and aspect assignment, classifying these regions based on a predefined criteria illustrated in table 1; and sentiment analysis, labeling the sentiment as positive, neutral, or negative withing each region. The final annotated dataset includes 1,750 instances. This increase results from the detailed annotation of multiple regions within some tweets, which leads to a more nuanced and accurate analysis of content.

No.	Category	Aspect
	1 Core Restaurant Experience	Food
1		Customer Service
		Products
2	2 Brand Perception and Loyalty	Brand Perception
		Loyalty
		Brand Competition
3 Corporate and So	Corporate and Social Responsibility	Ethical Responsibility
		Public Health Impact
4	Value for Money	Price
	Promotions and Marketing	Marketing Strategy
5		Sponsorships and Events
		Promotions
6	Other	General

Table 1: Categories and Aspects
3.1.1.1 Rational for Category Selection

The categories identified for data labeling were selected due to their relevance to the core aspects of customer experience, brand management and business within the restaurant industry.

Core Restaurant Experience: This category encompasses the core dimensions of a restaurant's operation that directly influence customer satisfaction and loyalty. According to Albayrak (2015) and Muscat et al. (2019), customer's perception of restaurant quality can be affected by key factors such as product and service quality. These components along with product range and restaurant atmosphere are integral to restaurant experience which in turn influence repeat visits. Food quality in particular impacts perceived value, customer satisfaction, and loyalty (Wirtz et al., 2000; Lin, 2010; Bengül & Güven, 2019).

Brand Perception and loyalty: Brand Perception and customer loyalty are fundamental to long-term success of businesses. Loyal customers are valuable assets that generate a stable revenue stream through repeat purchases (Evanschitzky et al., 2012; McMullan & Gilmore, 2008). A positive brand image boosts customer satisfaction improves perceived value and fosters loyalty (Ryi et al., 2008). This category investigates customer perceptions of brand which is a critical factor that significantly influence purchasing decisions.

Corporate and Social Responsibility: Corporate Social Responsibility (CSR) is a strategic necessity for businesses. By prioritizing societal well-being (Han et al., 2020; Lo, 2020), businesses try to strengthen customer loyalty and bolster their reputation (Han, Yu, & Kim, 2019; Lee et al., 2013). This category reflects consumer perceptions of a company's CSR efforts and their influence on brand loyalty and overall image.

Value for Money: Price and perceived value are crucial determinants in customer choice, particularly in the restaurant industry. This is closely tied to customer satisfaction and loyalty, as consumers are more likely to return if they believe they receive good value (Albayrak, 2015 & Kwon, 2020).

Promotions and Marketing: Effective marketing and promotional activities play an important role in customer acquisition and retention. Promotions involve initiatives aimed at simulating customer purchasing (Sukirno et al., 2014) which significantly impact purchase intentions. Moreover, effective marketing delivers consistent value to build customer loyalty (wood, 2008)

Other: This category encompasses tweets that do not fit neatly within the specifed categories.

3.1.1.2 Example labeled Tweets

Tables 2 to 10 presents illustrative examples of labeled tweets, showcasing the assigned categories, corresponding aspects and associated sentiment classifications. In example 2, "Why did McDonald's give me a mcchicken instead of an apple pie it's a tragedy beyond belief" the sentiment polarity of aspect 'Customer Service' within category 'Core Customer Experience' is negative. In example 8, "So messed up my order for the four billionth time. McDonald, your burgers are overpriced i want my money back.", the sentiment polarity of aspect 'Customer Service' within category 'Core Restaurant Experience' (So messed up my order for the four billionth time.) is negative, and aspect 'Price' within category 'Value for Money' (McDonald, your burgers are overpriced i want my money back.) is also negative.

Example 1				
why can't McDonald's serve breakfa	why can't McDonald's serve breakfast all day? all I want is a sausage mcgriddle			
RegionCategoryAspectClassification				
why can't McDonald's serve	Core Restaurant	Products	Negative	
breakfast all day?	Experience			
all I want is a sausage mcgriddle	Core Restaurant	Products	Positive	
	Experience			

Table 2: Labeled Tweet Example 1

Example 2			
Why did McDonald's give me a mcchicken instead of an apple pie it's a tragedy beyond belief			
Category	Aspect	Classification	
Core Restaurant Experience	Customer Service	Negative	

Table 3: Labeled Tweet Example 2

Example3			
I simply dislike all fast food breakfast Mcl	Donald's hash brown ge	et a pass	
RegionCategoryAspectClassification			
I simply dislike all fast food breakfast	Core Restaurant	Food	Negative
	Experience		
McDonald's hash brown get a pass	Core Restaurant	Products	Positive
	Experience		

Table 4: Labeled Tweet Example 3

Example 4					
coworker said he thought about getti	ng a mcgriddle but remembe	red how mad i her whe	en he gets		
mcdonald's so he didnt					
Region	Region Category Aspect Classification				
coworker said he thought about	Core Restaurant	Products	Neutral		
getting a mcgriddle	Experience				
but remembered how mad i her	Brand Perception and	Brand Perception	Negative		
when he gets mcdonald's so he	Loyalty				
didnt					

Table 5: Labeled Tweet Example 4

Example 5			
The guy at McDonald's is set on getting my name correct. Love that. Small gestures make a big			
difference.			
Cotogony Agnest Clossification			

Category	Aspect	Classification
Core Restaurant Experience	Customer Service	Positive

 Table
 6: Labeled
 Tweet
 Example
 5

Example 6					
McDonalds is a weird restaurant. I h	ad to order my food on a giar	t table, the portion of	frys was		
humongous, the straw for my drink w	was super wide, and my chick	en sandwich came in	a bag.		
Region	Region Category Aspect Classification				
McDonalds is a weird restaurant.	Brand Perception and	Brand Perception	Negative		
Loyalty					
I had to order my food on a giant	Core Restaurant	Ambience	Neutral		
table	Experience				
the portion of frys was humongous	Core Restaurant	Products	Neutral		
Experience					
the straw for my drink was super	Core Restaurant	Customer Service	Negative		
wide, and my chicken sandwich	Experience				
came in a bag.					

Table 7: Labeled Tweet Example 6

Example 7				
How do you block McDonalds on ju	st eat. I don't have a compuls	ion to buy it or anythi	ng I'm just	
boycotting.				
Region	Category	Aspect	Classification	
How do you block McDonalds on	Brand Perception and	Brand Perception	Negative	
just eat. Loyalty				
I don't have a compulsion to buy it	Corporate and Social	Ethical	Negative	
or anything I'm just boycotting. Responsibility Responsibility				

Table 8: Labeled Tweet Example 7

ed i want my
Classification
Negative
Negative
_

 Table 9: Labeled Tweet Example 8

Example 9			
Interesting article from on child labour in the food industry. In nutshell: Big brands, like McDonald's			
are taking steps to eliminate child labour from their supply chain.			
Category	Aspect	Classification	
Core Restaurant Experience	Corporate and Social	Positive	
	Responsibility		

Table 10: Labeled Tweet Example 9

3.1.1.3 Distribution of Tweets by Sentiment, Category, and Aspect

Table 11 represent distribution of tweets associated with each sentiment. Table 12 represent distribution of tweets associated with each category. Table 13 illustrates the distribution of tweets related with each aspect.

Sentiment	Count	Percentage
Neutral	397	36.93
Negative	436	40.55
Positive	242	22.51

Table 11: Distribution of Tweets by Sentiment

Category	Count	Percentage
Core Restaurant Experience	433	41.2
Brand Perception and Loyalty	204	18.97
Corporate and Social Responsibility	132	12.27
Promotions and Marketing	46	42.79
Value for Money	45	41.86
Other	205	19.06

Table 12: Distribution of Tweets by Category

Aspect	Count	Percentage
Food	115	10.69
Customer Service	124	11.53
Products	203	18.88
Brand Perception	104	9.67
Loyalty	55	5.11
Brand Competition	44	4.09
Ethical Responsibility	120	11.16
Public Health Impact	13	1.2
Price	46	4.27
Marketing Strategy	20	1.86
Sponsorships and Events	7	0.65
Promotions	19	1.76
General	205	19.06

Table 13: Distribution of Tweets by Aspect

3.1.1.4 Inter-Annotator Agreement

Inter-annotator agreement (IAA), also referred to as inter-rater reliability is a measure utilized to assess the degree of consensus and consistency between annotations assigned by multiple human annotators who label the same data (Landis & Koch, 1977). It plays an important role in research areas such as sentiment analysis which is based on subjective data (Krippendorff, 2018). Various statistical metrics are used to measure inter-rater reliability with Cohen's Kappa (Cohen, 1960) being a commonly used instance.

3.1.1.4.1 Cohen's Kappa

Cohen's Kappa metric is often employed to evaluate the degree of agreement between two annotators in a classification problem. It ranges from -1 to +1 and considers the observed agreement between raters (P₀) and the probability of the random agreement (expected agreement, Pe) (Galvez-Hernandez & Kratz, 2024). Landis and Koch (1977) suggested to interpret Cohen's Kappa as poor (<0.00), slight (0.00-0.2), fair (0.21-0.4), moderate (0.41-0.6), substantial (0.61-0.8) and almost perfect (0.81-1). The formula for Cohen's Kappa is:

$$\kappa = \frac{p_0 - p_e}{1 - p_e}$$

Kappa scores of **0.8939** for sentiment, **0.8392** for category and **0.7604** for aspect in this study indicates a high level of agreement between the annotators. It suggests that the annotations are highly reliable.

3.1.1.4.2 Observed Agreement

The observed agreement refers to the proportion of instances where the annotators agreed on the same label or category. In this study, the observed agreement is **0.9367** for sentiment, **0.8920** for category, and **0.8065** for aspect classification which indicates a high level of agreement between the two annotators and that they agreed on **93.67%** of instances for sentiment, **89.20%** for category and **80.65%** for aspect classification.

3.1.1.4.3 Expected Agreement

The expected agreement is the proportion of instances where the annotators would agree by chance. The expected agreement in this case is **0.4035** for sentiment, **0.3288** for category, **0.1923** for aspect which is relatively low. It suggests that annotators have not randomly labeled the text data.

3.1.1.4.4 Confusion Matrix

A confusion matrix is a visualization tool which is often employed to provide a detailed breakdown of classification problems (Sokolova et al., 2006). It compares the number of ground truth instances to the predicted class labels (Powers, 2020).

Neutral	Positive	Negative	Sentiment
16	18	424	Negative
11	212	7	Positive
371	11	5	Neutral

Table 14: Cohen's Kappa Confusion Matrix - Sentiment

Value for Money	Promotions and Marketing	Other	Corporate and Social	Core Restaurant Experience	Brand Preception	Category
2	3	8	3	3	187	Brand Preception
1	1	11	4	424	6	Core Restaurant Experience
0	0	9	114	5	2	Corporate and Social
3	7	170	6	8	5	Other
4	29	5	3	2	1	Promotions and Marketing
35	5	4	2	1	2	Value for Money

Table 15: Cohen's Kappa Confusion Matrix - Category

Sponsorship s and Events	Public Health Impact	Promotions	Products	Price	Marketing Strategy	Loyality	General	Food	Ethical Responsibility	Customer Service	Brand Preception	Brand Competition	Aspect
0	0	3	2	2	2	1	2	0	1	1	1	25	Brand Competition
0	0	1	3	0	0	6	1	0	1	0	80	1	Brand Preception
1	0	0	2	0	1	0	3	3	2	108	2	1	Customer Service
0	3	0	0	0	0	1	2	0	107	3	0	0	Ethical Responsibility
0	0	1	11	3	0	0	4	92	0	0	0	0	Food
2	2	2	4	3	2	2	188	4	3	5	6	3	General
0	0	0	0	1	1	38	2	0	1	4	10	3	Loyality
1	0	4	2	1	8	2	0	0	0	0	1	3	Marketing Strategy
0	0	2	2	31	1	1	1	4	0	0	0	2	Price
0	0	0	174	0	0	1	1	9	0	1	1	0	Products
0	0	5	0	2	5	2	2	2	0	0	2	4	Promotions
0	8	0	1	0	0	0	1	1	5	2	0	0	Public Health Impact
3	0	0	2	3	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	2	Sponsorships and Events

Table 16: Cohen's Kapa Confusion Matrix - Aspect

Inter-annotator agreement calculated using Cohen's Kappa metric identified some discrepancies in the labeling of some tweets. To ensure data quality, disagreements were resolved through collaborative re-evaluation and consensus discussions, leading to a final, consistent labeled dataset.

3.2 Model Selection

In this study, we propose an Enhanced BERT-based multi-task classification model that leverages the strengths of pre-trained BERT embeddings with bidirectional LSTM (BiLSTM) and Transformer encoder layers. The model incorporates BiLSTM layers to capture sequential dependencies and Transformer encoder layers to model intricate inter-token relationships.

3.2.1 Data Preprocessing and SMOTE Application

The initial dataset was loaded from a CSV file, with sentiment, category, and aspect labels mapped to integers using predefined mappings.

3.2.1.1 Tokenization and Normalization

To prepare the text data for tokenization, a clean_text function is applied to ensure that all text inputs are valid strings, preventing potential processing errors. The cleaned text is then tokenized using the 'BertTokenizerFast' from the Hugging Face Transformers library. This tokenizer

lowercases text, performs WordPiece tokenization to handle rare or out-of-vocabulary words and special characters, and applied padding/truncation for consistent input length.

3.2.1.2 Handling Class Imbalance with SMOTE

To address class imbalance, the Synthetic Minority Over-sampling Technique (SMOTE) was employed. SMOTE generates synthetic samples for minority classes, ensuring a balanced dataset and preventing model bias towards the majority class. Before applying SMOTE, a custom function was implemented to compare the number of instances for each label before and after SMOTE. The results are illustrated in tables 17, 18, 19.

The processed data is then divided into training (80%) and test (20%) sets. SMOTE is then applied to the training set to ensure balanced class distribution.

Aspect Label	Added by SMOTE	Percentage Increase		
General	254	162.82%		
Brand Perception	118	143.90%		
Food	128	136.17%		
Brand Competition	50	128.21%		
Ethical Responsibility	166	180.43%		
Price	75	182.93%		
Customer Service	118	118.00%		
Products	192	119.25%		
Loyalty	57	118.75%		
Public Health Impact	25	277.78%		
Marketing Strategy	32	177.78%		
Sponsorships and Events	15	250.00%		
Promotions	36	257.14%		

Table 17: Instances added by SMOTE - Aspect

Category Label	Added by SMOTE	Percentage Increase
Core Restaurant Experience	443	125.14%
Other	254	162.82%
Brand Perception and Loyalty	227	134.32%
Corporate and Social Responsibility	189	187.13%
Promotions and Marketing	81	207.69%
Value for Money	72	175.61%

Table 18: Instances added by SMOTE - Category

Sentiment Label	Added by SMOTE	Percentage Increase
Negative	568	160.91%
Neutral	453	144.73%
Positive	245	126.29%

Table 19: Instances added by SMOTE - Sentiment

3.2.2 BiLSTM for Sequential Contextualization

Our model leverages BiLSTM layer to enrich BERT embeddings with additional sequential context. By processing text sequences in both forward and backward directions, BiLSTM captures contextual information from surrounding words, improving each token representation. This bidirectional approach enhances the model's ability to capture the sequence, providing a more comprehensive contextual understanding compared to unidirectional LSTM. BiLSTM networks are variant of LSTM that processes input data in forward and backward directions. The bidirectional nature of BiLSTM network allows it to analyze input data from both and future time frames, unlike a standard LSTM, which are limited to processing information in a single direction from the past. As a result, BiLSTM can potentially overcome delays in capturing future context.

3.2.3 Transformer Encoder for Enhanced Contextual Representation

Subsequently, the BiLSTM outputs are fed into a Transformer encoder layer for further processing. Transformer encoder is designed to further refine the contextual representations by employing multi-head attention, enabling the model to focus on different segments of sequence.

This process is essential for capturing intricate dependencies within the text, enabling the model to relevant information for accurate classification.

3.2.4 Classification Layers and Output Processing

The final representation capturing the entire input sequence is taken from the hidden state of the [CLS] token in the final layer of the Transformer. This representation is subsequently fed into three distinct classification layers to predict aspect, category, and sentiment. Each transformer layer performs a linear transformation, followed by a sofmax function, to generate the probability distribution over the respective classes.

3.2.5 Training Procedures and Evaluation

The model is trained for six epochs utilizing the AdamW optimizer with learning rate of 1e-5. A linear learning rate scheduler with warm-up is used to optimize learning rate adjustment. Each training batch, consisting of 16 samples, calculates the sum of cross-entropy losses for three tasks (aspect, category, and sentiment classification). The model's performance is monitored through calculation of average loss per epoch.

To evaluate the impact of SMOTE, two model variants were trained: one using SMOTEapplied data and one with original dataset. Both models shared the same architecture and hyperparameters, ensuring direct comparison of their performance on the test set. Also, the model was trained for each of the following architectures: BERT only, BERT + LSTM, and BERT + LSTM + Transformer. Based on evaluation metrics, the BERT + LSTM + Transformer with SMOTE was selected for further analysis and application.

After training model performance is evaluated using metrics such as precision, recall, F1score and accuracy for each classification task. Visualization such as F1-comparisons are generated to interpret model's performance.

3.3 Application of the Model to New Dataset

In addition to the initial model development and evaluation, the Enhanced Bert-based model is applied to a new dataset of real-world tweets about McDonald's. This dataset is selected and complied to ensure it contains a wide range of tweets that specifically mention or discuss McDonald's. This dataset provides valuable opportunity to investigate customer satisfaction and critical feedback. The main object of this phase is to leverage the model's capabilities to predict and categorize sentiments across different aspects and categories. The predicted sentiments are then systematically saved to visualize trends and pinpoint recurring issues and areas of concern.

4. Results

This chapter presents an overview and evaluation of the proposed Enhanced BERT-based multi-task classification model for sentiment, aspect, and category identification. The chapter is organized as follows: Section 4.1 compares the performance of different model architectures (BERT, BERT+LSTM, and BERT+BiLSTM+Transformer), including the impact of applying SMOTE, through detailed metrics and visualizations. Section 4.2 demonstrates the model's effectiveness on large-scale dataset of 151,502 tweets and provides in depth analysis of negative sentiment, supported by visualizations and key insights.

4.1 Results of Comparative Analysis of Model Architecture

Figure 3 presents a bar chart comparing F1-scores for sentiment, aspect, and category classification across three different model architectures: BERT only, BERT+LSTM, and BERT+LSTM+Transformer trained on dataset with SMOTE applied. Based on the results, all three models perform relatively well across the tasks. However, BERT+LSTM+Transformer model achieved the highest F1scores in all three tasks (Aspect:0.7756, Category: 0.8457, Sentiment: 0.8563), demonstrating a slight edge in capturing nuanced sentiment patterns and better performance in multi-task classification.



Figure 3: Model Performance Comparison with SMOTE

Figures 4, 5, and 6 present a comparative analysis of F1 scores for aspect, category, and sentiment classification, respectively, between models trained with and without SMOTE. The results clearly demonstrate that the application of SMOTE significantly enhances model performance across nearly all labels.

Figure 4 illustrates the impact of SMOTE on aspect classification task. The model trained with SMOTE consistently outperforms the model without SMOTE for most aspect labels. For instance, the F1-scores for 'General' and 'Products' increased from 0.5294 (No SMOTE) to 0.8750 (SMOTE), and 0.6129 to 0.8268, respectively. Labels such as 'Loyalty', 'Public Health Impact', 'Marketing Strategy', 'Sponsorship and Events' and 'Promotions' also exhibit marked improvements, emphasizing SMOTE's effectiveness in enhancing the model's ability to handle imbalanced data.



Figure 4: Impact of SMOTE on aspect classification task

Figure 5 highlights the positive impact of SMOTE on category classification. The 'Core Restaurant Experience' category, for instance, saw an F1-score increase from 0.7129 to 0.8603. Similarly, the 'Other' category benefited substantially, with its F1-score increasing from 0.4286 to 0.9045. labels such as 'Brand Perception and Loyalty', 'Promotions and Marketing' and 'Value for Money' also exhibit marked improvements, underscoring SMOTE's effectiveness in addressing class imbalance challenge and enhancement of model performance.



Figure 5: Impact of SMOTE on category classification task

Figure 6 demonstrates the impact of SMOTE on sentiment classification. The F1-score for 'Negative' sentiment classification increased from 0.6364 to 0.9020 with SMOTE. Similarly, 'Positive' and 'Neutral' sentiments also saw improvements, highlighting SMOTE's effectiveness in providing a more balanced and accurate sentiment classification model.



Figure 6: Impact of SMOTE on sentiment classification task

4.2 Results of Model Deployment on Large-scale Twitter Dataset

Based on the analysis of 151,502 tweets related to McDonald's, figures 7 to 10 provide insights into public sentiment across various aspect and categories. The results highlight both the most positively and negatively perceived areas for brand.

In terms of positive statement, the bar charts indicate that 'Products' and 'food' (aspects associated with 'Core Restaurant Experience' category) are among the most positively perceived aspects. Additionally, 'Loyalty' (an aspect associated with 'Brand Perception and Loyalty' category) also garners significant positive sentiment. These findings indicate that customers generally value their overall dining experience and quality of the products offered by McDonald's. The positive perception of 'Core Restaurant Experience' is primarily driven by satisfaction with 'Food' and 'Products'.

On the negative side, the bar charts highlight 'Ethical Responsibility' and 'Public Health Impact' (aspects associated with 'Corporate and Social Responsibility' category) and 'Customer Service' (an aspect associated with 'Core Restaurant Experience' category), as well as 'Brand Perception' and 'Brand Competition' (aspects associated with 'Brand Perception and Loyalty' category) as primary sources of negative sentiment. While the 'Core Restaurant Experience' is generally positive, Figure 8 shows a significant portion of negative sentiment within category, which is primary driven by negative sentiment towards 'Customer Service'. The negative sentiment in 'Corporate and Social Responsibility' which is driven by dissatisfaction with 'Ethical Responsibility' and 'Public Health Impact' reflects concerns about McDonald's ethical practices and social responsibilities.



Figure 7: Sentiment Distribution by category for Tweets Database



Sentiment Distribution by Aspect

Figure 8: Sentiment Distribution by Aspect for Tweets Dataset

Figure 9 illustrates the distribution of negative sentiment across different categories. 'Core Restaurant Experience' and 'Corporate and Social Responsibility' emerge as primary drivers of negative sentiment, with 36.8% and 30.4% of negative tweets respectively. This indicates widespread dissatisfaction with in-store experiences and McDoanld's approach to social and ethical responsibility. Additionally, 'Brand Perception and Loyalty' contributes to negative sentiment (23.6%) highlighting concerns about the brand's image and customer retention which as illustrated in Figure 4.6 is driven by negatively perceived 'Brand Competition' and 'Brand Perception' aspects.



Figure 9: Negative Sentiment Distribution by Category for Tweets Corpus

Figure 10 further focus on these findings by investigating negative sentiment distribution across aspects. It shows that 'Ethical Responsibility', 'Brand Perception', 'Customer Service' and 'Price' are among most frequently occurring topics in negative tweets.



Figure 10: Negative Sentiment Distribution by Aspect for Tweets Dataset

5. Discussions

While the literature on ABSA is rich with theoretical models and numerous studies have focused on developing theoretical models for ABSA, this study distinguishes itself by bridging the gap between theory and practice. It applies an innovative ABSA model to real-world dataset of McDonald's tweets. By analyzing these tweets through the lens of our proposed model, we have demonstrated its effectiveness in investigating consumer sentiment and provided actionable insights for the brand. Additionally, analyzing McDonald's tweets offers a unique opportunity for large-scale sentiment analysis. As a global fast-food giant that consistently adapts to industry trends, McDonald's offers a rich dataset for exploring complexities of consumer and brand perception.

The current study was two-fold: First, we developed an Enhanced BERT-based model for ABSA, integrating advanced components to improve performance. Second, we applied the model to analyze real-world tweets related to McDonald's to understand customer opinions.

5.1 Model Architecture and Performance Evaluation

The Enhanced BERT model developed in this study expanded on the standard BERT's capabilities by incorporating a BiLSTM layer and a Transformer Encoder layer, tailored for multitask classification of tweets. While BERT provides robust contextual embeddings, the BiLSTM adds deeper sequential understanding by capturing dependencies between words in both directions within text. The Transformer Encoder further improved this by using self-attention to prioritize the most relevant elements of the sequence. This multi-task architecture, with distinct heads for aspect, category, and sentiment classification, enabled the model to generalize better and learn more effectively from different tasks, contributing to enhanced overall performance.

Additionally, combining the model with SMOTE enhances its performance, particularly for underrepresented classes, by addressing class imbalance. The model's integration of advanced components, including contextual understanding, sequential modeling, and task-specific learning equipped the model to handle the complexities of tweets, making it particularly well-suited for applications that require a deep understanding of multiple inter-related elements.

Findings from this research show that the Enhanced BERT model consistently achieved high performance in the aspect, category, and sentiment classification tasks as evidenced by high F1-scores. Specifically, the model achieved F1-score of 0.85 for sentiment, 0.84 for category and 0.77 for aspect classification. As illustrated in Figures 3, 4, 5, 6 in the methods section, these results confirm the model's effectiveness, especially in handling imbalanced data through the use of SMOTE.

5.2 Strategic Implications from Sentiment Analysis of McDonald's-Related tweets

The analysis of 151,502 tweets about McDonald's offers vauable insights into public sentiment across various categories and aspects, which can inform strategic decision-making. The findings highlight the complex landscape of customer sentiment toward McDonald's, which the company must address to strengthen its brand image and customer loyalty. The positive sentiment towards 'Products' and 'Food' within the 'Core Restaurant Experience' category demonstrates McDonald's success in delivering high-quality products that satisfy customer expectations. Consumers are paying more attention to the food quality of fast-food restaurants (Rajput & Gahfoor, 2020) and are highly sensitive to negative experiences and may easily switch brands (Berezina et al., 2012; Sharif et al., 2015). Therefore, it is critical for McDonald's to emphasize product quality and overall-dining experience as these are fundamental to maintain customer satisfaction and loyalty. Additionally, the positive perception of 'Loyalty' within the 'Brand Perception and Loyalty' category indicates that the company has effectively built a loyal customer base, which is crucial for sustaining stream of revenue (Envick, 2021).

However, the analysis also uncovers areas of concern that require strategic focus. Negative sentiment was particularly evident in aspects related to 'Ethical Responsibility' and 'Public Health Impact' under the 'Corporate and Social Responsibility' category, 'Customer Service' within 'Core Restaurant Experience' category, as well as 'Brand Perception' under the 'Brand Perception and Loyalty' category. The negative sentiment surrounding these aspects reveals significant challenges in McDonald's social responsibility initiatives and customer service experiences, which have negatively impacted brand perception. Despite numerous negative perceptions regarding 'Brand Perception', our analysis found a significate number of positive tweets expressing loyalty towards the brand. This suggests that as Andreassen and Lindestad (1998) argued, although negative perceptions can impact brand image, loyalty is a sperate construct that may be shaped by other factors. Given the speed at which negative word-of-mouth can spread online in today's digital age, effective online reputation management is crucial for businesses (Ismaligova et al., 2020; Javornik t al., 2020).

Companies are increasingly leveraging digital and social media platforms to disseminate information about their services and initiatives to attract support for their causes (Grover, et al., 2019; Hossain et al., 2018; Kapoor and Dwivedi, 2015; Shareef et al., 2016). In the same way, McDonald's should take advantage of its extensive digital marketing channels to foster stronger customer engagement. While McDonald's has expanded its reach through digital marketing (Kumar & Rajan, 2022), targeted efforts are needed to enhance brand's online presence, particularly on platforms like twitter where more than 88% of businesses leverage the platform for their marketing efforts (Lister, 2017).

In today's world, where consumers increasingly prioritize brands that contribute positively to society (Nguyen et al., 2023), McDonald's should align its Corporate Social Responsibility (CSR) efforts more closely with consumer expectation to enhance brand perception. To meet expectations, similar to many companies that strategically communicate their CSR (Crane & Glozer, 2016; Dawkins, 2004; Lock & Schulz-Knapp, 2019), McDonald's can also benefit from the positive impacts of such communications on reputation, brand value, and other key areas (Bhattacharya & Sen, 2004; Yoon et al., 2006; Vierebel, 2022). However, it is important to approach strategic CSR communication with caution, as recipients often view company-provided CSR information with skepticism (Jahdi & Acikdilli, 2009). Concerns about greenwashing can negatively impact the corporate reputation (Du et al., 2010; Eisenegger & Schranz, 2011; Rim & Kim, 2016).

Among the aspects with high negative perception, McDonald's need to address both pricing strategies and customer service quality. Appropriate pricing can enhance customer satisfaction when desired benefits are met, which in turn fosters trust and encourages repeat purchases (Wantrara & Tambrin, 2019). Additionally, as Goofin and Price (1996) highlight, customer service plays a vital role in enhancing product quality, achieving competitive advantage, exploring profitable opportunities, and ultimately boosting sales and revenues. By investing in these areas McDonald's can better meet customer expectations and enhance its competitive position.

In conclusion, while McDonald's exhibits strength in product quality and customer loyalty, the findings reveal areas of improvement which are essential for the brand to maintain its competitive position. Addressing these issues by the use of digital marketing and digital engagement enables the company to gain a deeper understanding of customer preferences and expectations by strategically collecting and analyzing customer data (Oh et al., 2021). In addition, as Kang (2018) argued, organizations like McDonald's should aim to identify and address the needs of consumers through tailored offerings, which in turn promote engagement and increase satisfaction.

5.3 Limitations of the Study

Limited Labeled Data: One significant limitation was the limited amount of labeled data. Although SMOTE was used to address calss imbalance, the dataset's size may have restricted model's performance.

Single-Platform Focus: The analysis was limited to Twitter data, which may not fully represent public opinion across all social media platform. This platform-specific focus could limit the generalizability of findings.

Dynamic Nature of Social Media: Social media content is constantly evolving, and sentiments can shift rapidly in response to new events and information. Given the dynamic nature of social media and the rapid shifts in sentiment, the findings might not fully capture these shifts in public opinion.

References

Abadal, S., Jain, A., Guirado, R., López-Alonso, J., & Alarcón, E. (2021). Computing graph neural networks: A survey from algorithms to accelerators. ACM Computing Surveys, 54(9), 1–38. <u>https://doi.org/10.1145/3465084</u>

Abdelgwad, M. M., Soliman, T. H. A., Taloba, A. I., & Farghaly, M. F. (2022). Arabic aspect based sentiment analysis using bidirectional GRU based models. *Journal of King Saud University – Computer and Information Sciences, 34*(6), 6652–6662. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jksuci.2021.07.005</u>

Agatonovic-Kustrin, S., & Beresford, R. (2000). Basic concepts of artificial neural network (ANN) modeling and its application in pharmaceutical research. Journal of Pharmaceutical and Biomedical Analysis, 22(5), 717–727. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S0731-7085(00)00328-1</u>

Aguilar-Moreno, J. A., Palos-Sanchez, P. R., & Pozo-Barajas, R. (2024). Sentiment analysis to support business decisionmaking: A bibliometric study. AIMS Mathematics, 9(2), 4337–4375. <u>https://doi.org/10.3934/math.2024215</u>

Ahn, J., & Kwon, J. (2020). The role of trait and emotion in cruise customers' impulsive buying behavior: An empirical study. Journal of Travel & Tourism Marketing, 37(3), 320–333. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/0965254X.2020.1810743</u>

Ain, Q. T., Ali, M., Riaz, A., Noureen, A., Kamran, M., Hayat, B., et al. (2017). Sentiment analysis using deep learning techniques: A review. International Journal of Advanced Computer Science and Applications, 8(6), 424–433. https://doi.org/10.14569/ijacsa.2017.080657

Ajina, A. S. (2019). The perceived value of social media marketing: An empirical study of online word-of-mouth in the Saudi Arabian context. Entrepreneurship and Sustainability Issues, 6(3), 1512–1527. https://doi.org/10.9770/jesi.2019.6.3(17)

Akter, S., & Aziz, M. T. (2016). Sentiment analysis on Facebook group using lexicon-based approach. In Proceedings of the International Conference on Electrical Engineering and Information Communication Technology. Bangladesh.

Alamoudi, E., & Alghamdi, N. (2021). Sentiment classification and aspect-based sentiment analysis on Yelp reviews using deep learning and word embeddings. Journal of Decision Systems, 30(2–3), 259–281. https://doi.org/10.1080/12460125.2020.1864106

Albayrak, A. (2015). Müşterilerin restoran seçimlerini etkileyen faktörler: İstanbul örneği. Anatolia: Turizm Araştırmaları Dergisi, 25(2), 190-201.

Albayrak, A. (2015). Müşterilerin restoran seçimlerini etkileyen faktörler: İstanbul örneği. Anatolia: Turizm Araştırmaları Dergisi, 25(2), 190–201.

AlMousa, M., Benlamri, R., & Khoury, R. (2021). Exploiting non-taxonomic relations for measuring semantic similarity and relatedness in WordNet. Knowledge-Based Systems, 212, Article 106565. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.knosys.2020.106565 Alpaydin, E. (2020). Introduction to machine learning. MIT Press.

Alsayat, A. (2022). Improving sentiment analysis for social media applications using an ensemble deep learning language model. Arabian Journal for Science and Engineering, 47(2), 2499-2511. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s13369-021-06227-w</u>

Alwani, M., Chen, H., Ferdman, M., & Milder, P. (2016). Fused-layer CNN accelerators. In *Proceedings of the 49th Annual IEEE/ACM International Symposium on Microarchitecture (MICRO)* (pp. xx-xx). IEEE. https://doi.org/10.1109/MICRO.2016.7783725

Amplayo, R. K., Kim, J., Sung, S., et al. (2018). Cold-start aware user and product attention for sentiment classification. In Proceedings of the 56th Annual Meeting of the Association for Computational Linguistics (pp. 2535-2544). Melbourne.

An, X., Weihan, W., & Chang, M. (2020). Research on financial assets transaction prediction model based on LSTM neural network. Neural Computing and Applications. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s00521-020-04992-7</u>

Andreassen, T. W., & Lindestad, B. (1998). Customer loyalty and complex services: The impact of corporate image on quality, customer satisfaction, and loyalty for customers with varying degrees of service expertise. International Journal of Service Industry Management, 9(1), 7–23. <u>https://doi.org/10.1108/09564239810199923</u>

Araque, O., Zhu, G., & Iglesias, C. A. (2019). A semantic similarity-based perspective of affect lexicons for sentiment analysis. Knowledge-Based Systems, 165, 346–359. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.knosys.2018.12.037</u>

Asghar, M. Z., Khan, A., Ahmad, S., & Kundi, F. M. (2014). A review of feature extraction in sentiment analysis. *Journal of Basic and Applied Research International*, 4(3), 181-186.

Avalle, M., Di Marco, N., Etta, G., Sangiorgio, E., Alipour, S., Bonetti, A., Alvisi, L., Scala, A., Baronchelli, A., Cinelli, M., & Quattrociocchi, W. (2024). Persistent interaction patterns across social media platforms and over time. Nature, 628(8008), 582–589. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/s41586-024-07229-y</u>

Bachman, P., Alsharif, O., & Precup, D. (2014). Learning with pseudo-ensembles. In Proceedings of the 28th Conference on Neural Information Processing Systems (NeurIPS) (Vol. 1).

Barney, J. B. (1991). Firm resources and sustained competitive advantage. Journal of Management, 17(1), 99-120. https://doi.org/10.1177/014920639101700108

Bartholomew, D. J., Knott, M., & Moustaki, I. (2011). *Latent variable models and factor analysis: A unified approach* (3rd ed.). John Wiley & Sons, Inc.

Bastings, J., Titov, I., Aziz, W., Marcheggiani, D., & Sima'an, K. (2017). Graph convolutional encoders for syntax-aware neural machine translation. arXiv preprint. <u>https://arxiv.org/abs/1704.04675</u>

Battaglia, P. W., Hamrick, J. B., Bapst, V., Sanchez-Gonzalez, A., Zambaldi, V., Malinowski, M., Tacchetti, A., Raposo, D., Santoro, A., Faulkner, R., et al. (2018). Relational inductive biases, deep learning, and graph networks. arXiv preprint arXiv:1806.01261. Retrieved from https://arxiv.org/abs/1806.01261

Bayraktar, K., Yavanoglu, U., & Ozbilen, A. (2019). A rule-based holistic approach for Turkish aspect-based sentiment analysis. In 2019 IEEE International Conference on Big Data (Big Data) (pp. 2154–2158). IEEE. https://doi.org/10.1109/BigData47090.2019.9005473

Bensoltane, R., & Zaki, T. (2022). Towards Arabic aspect-based sentiment analysis: A transfer learning-based approach. Social Network Analysis and Mining, 12(1), 1–6. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s13278-021-00794-4</u>

Berezina, K., Cobanoglu, C., Miller, B. L., & Kwansa, F. A. (2012). The impact of information security breaches on hotel guests' perceptions of service quality, satisfaction, revisit intentions, and word-of-mouth. International Journal of Hospitality Management, 24(7), 991–1010.

Berthelot, D., Carlini, N., Goodfellow, I., Papernot, N., Oliver, A., & Raffel, C. A. (2019). MixMatch: A holistic approach to semi-supervised learning. In Proceedings of the 33rd Conference on Neural Information Processing Systems (NeurIPS) (Vol. 1, pp. 1-3).

Bhattacharya, C. B., & Sen, S. (2004). Doing better at doing good: When, why, and how consumers respond to corporate social initiatives. California Management Review, 47(1), 9–24. <u>https://doi.org/10.2307/41166284</u>

Bhatti, U. A., Wu, G., Bazai, S. U., Nawaz, S. A., Baryalai, M., Bhatti, M. A., Hasnain, A., & Nizamani, M. M. (2022). A pre-to post-COVID-19 change of air quality patterns in Anhui province using path analysis and regression. Polish Journal of Environmental Studies, 31(5). <u>https://doi.org/10.15244/pjoes/148065</u>

Bi, Q., Goodman, K. E., Kaminsky, J., & Lessler, J. (2019). What is machine learning? A primer for the epidemiologist. *American Journal of Epidemiology*, *188*(12), 2222–2239. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/aje/kwz189</u>

Blumberg, R., & Atre, S. (2003). The problem with unstructured data.

Bonifazi, G., Breve, B., Cirillo, S., Corradini, E., & Virgili, L. (2022). Investigating the COVID-19 vaccine discussions on Twitter through a multilayer network-based approach. Information Processing & Management, 59(6), 103095. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ipm.2022.103095

Borovkova, S., & Tsiamas, I. (2019). An ensemble of LSTM neural networks for high-frequency stock market classification. *Journal of Forecasting*, *38*(6), 600–619. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/for.2587</u>

Brannon, W., & Roy, D. (2024). The speed of news in Twitter (X) versus radio. Scientific Reports, 14(1). https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-024-61921-7

Brauwers, G., & Frasincar, F. (2023). A survey on aspect-based sentiment classification. ACM Computing Surveys, 55(4), 1–37. <u>https://doi.org/10.1145/3599448</u>

Brown, K. S., Yee, E., Joergensen, G., Troyer, M., Saltzman, E., Rueckl, J., Magnuson, J. S., & McRae, K. (2023). Investigating the extent to which distributional semantic models capture a broad range of semantic relations. Cognitive Science. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/cogs.13291</u>

Cano-Marin, E., Mora-Cantallops, M., & Sánchez-Alonso, S. (2023). Twitter as a predictive system: A systematic literature review. Journal of Business Research, 157. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jbusres.2022.113561</u>

Catelli, R., Pelosi, S., & Esposito, M. (2022). Lexicon-based vs. BERT-based sentiment analysis: A comparative study in Italian. Electronics, 11(3), 374. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/electronics11030374</u> Chan, W. N., & Thein, T. (2018). Sentiment analysis system in a big data environment. Computing Systems and Engineering, 3, 187–202. <u>https://doi.org/10.32604/csse.2018.33.187</u>

Chandio, M., & Sah, M. (2020). Brexit twitter sentiment analysis: Changing opinions about Brexit and UK politicians. In International Conference on Information, Communication and Computing Technologies: Intelligent Computing Paradigm and Cutting-edge Technologies (pp. 1–11). Springer volume 9.

Chapelle, O., Scholkopf, B., & Zien, A. (2009). Semi-supervised learning. IEEE Transactions on Neural Networks, 20(3), 542. <u>https://doi.org/10.1109/TNN.2009.2016506</u>

Chavez, M. R., Butler, T. S., Rekawek, P., Heo, H., & Kinzler, W. L. (2023). Chat Generative Pre-trained Transformer: why we should embrace this technology. American Journal of Obstetrics and Gynecology, 228(6), 706–711. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ajog.2023.03.010</u>

Chawla, N. V., Bowyer, K. W., Hall, L. O., & Kegelmeyer, W. P. (2002). SMOTE: Synthetic minority over-sampling technique. *Journal of Artificial Intelligence Research*, *16*, 321–357. <u>https://doi.org/10.1613/jair.953</u>

Chen, J., Wu, L., Zhang, J., Zhang, L., Gong, D., Zhao, Y., Chen, Q., Huang, S., Yang, M., Yang, X., Hu, S., Wang, Y., Hu, X., Zheng, B., Zhang, K., Wu, H., Dong, Z., Xu, Y., Zhu, Y., Chen, X., Zhang, M., Yu, L., Cheng, F., & Yu, H. (2020). Deep learning-based model for detecting 2019 novel coronavirus pneumonia on high-resolution computed tomography. *Scientific Reports*, *10*, Article 19196. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-020-76146-8</u>

Chen, Q., Zhu, X., Ling, Z.-H., Wei, S., Jiang, H., & Inkpen, D. (2017). Enhanced LSTM for natural language inference. *Proceedings of the 55th Annual Meeting of the Association for Computational Linguistics (Volume 1: Long Papers)*, 1657–1668. <u>https://doi.org/10.18653/v1/P17-1152</u>

Chen, Y. P., Iyengar, R., & Iyengar, G. (2017). Modeling multimodal continuous heterogeneity in conjoint analysis—a sparse learning approach. *Marketing Science*, *36*(1), 140–156. <u>https://doi.org/10.1287/mksc.2016.0994</u>

Cheng, W. K., Bea, K. T., Leow, S. M. H., Chan, J. Y.-L., Hong, Z.-W., & Chen, Y.-L. (2022). A review of sentiment, semantic and event-extraction-based approaches in stock forecasting. Mathematics, 10(14), 2437. https://doi.org/10.3390/math10142437

Cho, K., Van Merriënboer, B., Gulcehre, C., Bahdanau, D., Bougares, F., Schwenk, H., & Bengio, Y. (2014). Learning phrase representations using RNN encoder-decoder for statistical machine translation. arXiv preprint arXiv:1406.1078.

Chung, N., & Koo, C. (2015). The use of social media in travel information search. Telematics and Informatics, 32(2), 215–229. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tele.2014.08.005</u>

Cilibrasi, R. L., & Vitanyi, P. M. (2007). The Google similarity distance. IEEE Transactions on Knowledge and Data Engineering, 19(3), 370–383. <u>https://doi.org/10.1109/TKDE.2007.1030</u>

Crane, A., & Glozer, S. (2016). Researching corporate responsibility communication: Themes, opportunities, and challenges. Journal of Management Studies, 53(7), 1223–1252. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/joms.12196</u>

Cubuk, E. D., Zoph, B., Shlens, J., & Le, Q. V. (2020). RandAugment: Practical automated data augmentation with a reduced search space. In Proceedings of the IEEE Conference on Computer Vision and Pattern Recognition (CVPR) Workshops.

Cui, G., Wong, M. L., & Lui, H. K. (2006). Machine learning for direct marketing response models: Bayesian networks with evolutionary programming. *Management Science*, *52*(4), 597–612. <u>https://doi.org/10.1287/mnsc.1050.0475</u>

Cui, J., Wang, Z., Ho, S. B., & Cambria, E. (2023). Survey on sentiment analysis: Evolution of research methods and topics. *Artificial Intelligence Review*, *56*(3), 1-42. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10462-022-10386-z</u>

Dablain, D., Krawczyk, B., & Chawla, N. V. (2023). DeepSMOTE: Fusing deep learning and SMOTE for imbalanced data. *IEEE Transactions on Neural Networks and Learning Systems*, *34*(9), 6390–6402. https://doi.org/10.1109/TNNLS.2022.3215087

Dair, Z., Donovan, R., & O'Reilly, R. (2021). Classification of emotive expression using verbal and non-verbal components of speech. In 2021 32nd Irish Signals and Systems Conference (ISSC) (pp. 1–8). IEEE.

DataReportal. (2024). Digital 2024: Deep dive into 5 billion social media users. DataReportal. Retrieved from https://datareportal.com/reports/digital-2024-deep-dive-5-billion-social-media-users

Dawkins, J. (2004). Corporate responsibility: The communication challenge. Journal of Communication Management, 9(2), 108–119. <u>https://doi.org/10.1108/13632540510621362</u>

Deng, L., & Yu, D. (2014). Deep learning: Methods and applications. Found Trends Signal Process, 7, 197–387.

Devlin, J., Chang, M. W., Lee, K., & Toutanova, K. (2019). BERT: Pre-training of deep bidirectional transformers for language understanding. In Proceedings of the 2019 Conference of the North American Chapter of the Association for Computational Linguistics: Human Language Technologies, Volume 1 (Long and Short Papers) (pp. 4171–4186). Minneapolis, Minnesota: Association for Computational Linguistics.

Dhanith, P. R. J., & Prabha, K. S. S. (2023). A critical empirical evaluation of deep learning models for solving aspectbased sentiment analysis. Artificial Intelligence Review, 56(11), 13127–13186. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10462-023-10311-6</u>

Diamantini, C., Mircoli, A., & Potena, D. (2016). A negation handling technique for sentiment analysis. In Proceedings of the International Conference on Collaboration Technologies and Systems (CTS) (pp. 188-195). Orlando.

Do, B. T. (2018). Aspect-based sentiment analysis using bitmask bidirectional long short term memory networks. In Proceedings of the 31st International Florida Artificial Intelligence Research Society Conference (pp. 1–6).

Do, H. H., Prasad, P., Maag, A., & Alsadoon, A. (2019). Deep learning for aspect-based sentiment analysis: a comparative review. Expert Systems with Applications, 118, 272–299.

Domo. (n.d.). Data never sleeps 10.0. Retrieved July 11, 2024, from https://www.domo.com/data-never-sleeps

Dong, L., Wei, F., Tan, C., Tang, D., Zhou, M., & Xu, K. (2014). Adaptive recursive neural network for target-dependent Twitter sentiment classification. In Proceedings of the 52nd Annual Meeting of the Association for Computational Linguistics (Volume 2: Short Papers) (pp. 49–54).

Dou, Z.-Y. (2017). Capturing user and product information for document-level sentiment analysis with deep memory network. In *Proceedings of the 2017 Conference on Empirical Methods in Natural Language Processing* (pp. 521-526). Association for Computational Linguistics. https://doi.org/10.18653/v1/D17-1054

Druck, G., Pal, C., McCallum, A., & Zhu, X. (2007). Semi-supervised classification with hybrid generative/discriminative methods. In Proceedings of the 13th ACM SIGKDD International Conference on Knowledge Discovery and Data Mining (pp. 280–289). ACM. <u>https://doi.org/10.1145/1281192.1281238</u>

Du, S., Bhattacharya, C. B., & Sen, S. (2010). Maximizing business returns to corporate social responsibility (CSR): The role of CSR communication. International Journal of Management Reviews, 12(1), 8–19. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1468-2370.2009.00276.x</u>

Duan, Y., Edwards, J. S., & Dwivedi, Y. K. (2019). Artificial intelligence for decision making in the era of Big Data – Evolution, challenges and research agenda. International Journal of Information Management, 48, 63–71. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijinfomgt.2019.01.021 Dubey, G., Singh, H. P., Sheoran, K., Dhand, G., & Malik, P. (2023). Drug review sentimental analysis based on modular lexicon generation and a fusion of bidirectional threshold weighted mapping CNN-RNN. Concurrency Computation Practice and Experience, 35, e7512. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/cpe.7512</u>

Duda, R. O., Hart, P. E., & Stork, D. G. (2012). Pattern classification (2nd ed., p. 517). John Wiley & Sons, Inc.

Eberl, M., & Schwaiger, M. (2005). Corporate reputation: Disentangling the effects on financial performance. European Journal of Marketing, 39(7/8), 838-854. <u>https://doi.org/10.1108/03090560510601804</u>

Edeh, F. O., Ranjith, P. V., Syafawani, N., Kee, D. M. H., Aina, N., Syafikah, N., & Nurunnisa, N. (2021). McDonald's customer satisfaction strategies during the COVID-19 pandemic in Malaysia. International Journal of Tourism and Hospitality in Asia Pacific, 4(3), 73-88. <u>https://doi.org/10.32535/ijthap.v4i3.1204</u>

Eisenegger, M., & Schranz, M. (2011). Reputation management and corporate social responsibility. In Ø. Ihlen, J. L. Bartlett, & S. May (Eds.), The handbook of communication and corporate social responsibility (pp. 128–146). Hoboken: Wiley-Blackwell.

Envick, B. (2021). The small business continuity template: A strategic design tool to sustain recurring revenue during times of crisis. Global Journal of Entrepreneurship, 5(Special Issue 1), 107.

Evanschitzky, H., Ramaseshan, B., Woisetschläger, D. M., Richelsen, V., Blut, M., & Backhaus, C. (2012). Consequences of customer loyalty to the loyalty program and to the company. Journal of the Academy of Marketing Science, 40(5), 625–638. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s11747-011-0270-6</u>

Feldman, R. (2013). Techniques and applications for sentiment analysis. Communications of the ACM, 56(4), 82-89.

Feng, Z., Zhou, Q., Gu, Q., Tan, X., Cheng, G., Lu, X., Shi, J., & Ma, L. (2022). DMT: Dynamic mutual training for semisupervised learning. Pattern Recognition.

Fernandez Rojas, R., Joseph, C., Bargshady, G., & Ou, K.-L. (2024). Empirical comparison of deep learning models for fNIRS pain decoding. Frontiers in Neuroinformatics, 18. <u>https://doi.org/10.3389/fninf.2024.1320189</u>

Fernández, A., García, S., Galar, M., Prati, R. C., Krawczyk, B., & Herrera, F. (2018). *Learning from imbalanced data sets*. Switzerland: Springer. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-98074-4</u>

Fernández, A., García, S., Herrera, F., & Chawla, N. V. (2018). SMOTE for learning from imbalanced data: Progress and challenges, marking the 15-year anniversary. *Journal of Artificial Intelligence Research*, 61, 863–905. <u>https://doi.org/10.1613/jair.1.11476</u>

Fernández, J. G., Keemink, S., & van Gerven, M. (2024). Gradient-free training of recurrent neural networks using random perturbations. Frontiers in Neuroscience, 18, 1439155. <u>https://doi.org/10.3389/fnins.2024.1439155</u>

Fong Boh, W., Padmanabhan, B., & Viswanathan, S. (2023). Building digital resilience against major shocks. ResearchGate. <u>https://www.researchgate.net/publication/368469691</u>

Gadek, G., Pauchet, A., Malandain, N., Vercouter, L., Khelif, K., Brunessaux, S., & Grilh'eres, B. (2018). Topological and topical characterisation of Twitter user communities. Data Technologies and Applications.

Gandomi, A., & Haider, M. (2015). Beyond the hype: Big data concepts, methods, and analytics. International Journal of Information Management, 35(2), 137–144. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijinfomgt.2014.10.007</u>

Garcia, R. (2024). Evaluation metrics for machine learning: A comprehensive review. *Machine Learning Journal*. [Advance online publication]. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10994-024-06500-0</u>

Geetha, M. P., & Karthika Renuka, D. (2021). Improving the performance of aspect-based sentiment analysis using finetuned BERT Base Uncased model. *International Journal of Intelligent Networks*, 2, 64-69. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijin.2021.05.003</u>

Gobi, N., & Rathinavelu, A. (2019). Analyzing cloud-based reviews for product ranking using a feature-based clustering algorithm. Cluster Computing, 22(3), 6977–6984. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/S10586-018-1996-3</u>

Goffin, K., & Price, D. (1996). Service documentation and the biomedical engineer: Results of a survey. Biomedical Instrumentation and Technology, 30(3), 223-230.

Goldman, D. (2024, July 29). Americans keep turning their backs on McDonald's. CNN. https://edition.cnn.com/2024/07/29/investing/mcdonalds-earnings/index.html

Goodfellow, I., Bengio, Y., & Courville, A. (2016). Deep Learning. MIT Press. Retrieved from <u>https://books.google.be/books?hl=en&lr=&id=omivDQAAQBAJ</u>

Granger, C. (1969). Investigating causal relations by econometric models and cross-spectral methods. Econometrica, 37(3), 424–438.

Graves, A., Mohamed, A.-R., & Hinton, G. (2013). Speech recognition with deep recurrent neural networks. In 2013 IEEE International Conference on Acoustics, Speech and Signal Processing (pp. 6645–6649). IEEE. https://doi.org/10.1109/ICASSP.2013.6638905

Grimmer, J., & Stewart, B. M. (2013). Text as data: The promise and pitfalls of automatic content analysis methods for political texts. Political Analysis, 21(3), 267–297. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/pan/mps028</u>

Grover, P., Kar, A. K., Dwivedi, Y. K., & Janssen, M. (2019). Polarization and acculturation in US Election 2016 outcomes—Can Twitter analytics predict changes in voting preferences? Technological Forecasting and Social Change, 145, 438–460.

Gu, X., Gu, Y., & Wu, H. (2017). Cascaded convolutional neural networks for aspect-based opinion summary. Neural Processing Letters, 46(2), 581–594. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s11063-016-9470-2</u>

Guraya, S. Y. (2016). The usage of social networking sites by medical students for educational purposes: A meta-analysis and systematic review. North American Journal of Medical Sciences, 8(7), 268–278. <u>https://doi.org/10.4103/1947-2714.187131</u>

Gyanendro Singh, L., Mitra, A., & Sanasam Ranbir Singh. (2020). Sentiment analysis of tweets using heterogeneous multilayer network representation and embedding. In *Proceedings of the 2020 Conference on Empirical Methods in Natural Language Processing* (*EMNLP*) (pp. 8932-8946). Association for Computational Linguistics. <u>https://doi.org/10.18653/v1/2020.emnlp-main.718</u>

Habimana, O., Li, Y., Li, R., Gu, X., & Yu, G. (2020). Sentiment analysis using deep learning approaches: An overview. *Science China Information Sciences*, 63, 111102. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s11432-019-2561-5</u>

Habimana, O., Li, Y., Li, R., Gu, X., & Yu, G. (2020). Sentiment analysis using deep learning approaches: An overview. Science China Information Sciences, 63(1), 1–36. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s11432-018-9941-6</u>

Hammond, D. K., Vandergheynst, P., & Gribonval, R. (2011). Wavelets on graphs via spectral graph theory. Applied and Computational Harmonic Analysis, 30(2), 129–150. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.acha.2010.07.002</u>

Han, H., Yu, J., Lee, K., & Baek, H. (2020). Impact of corporate social responsibility on customer responses and brand choices. Journal of Travel & Tourism Marketing, 37(3), 302–316. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/10548408.2020.1746731</u>

Han, Y., Liu, M., & Jing, W. (2020). Aspect-level drug reviews sentiment analysis based on double BiGRU and knowledge transfer. IEEE Access, 8, 21314–21325. <u>https://doi.org/10.1109/ACCESS.2020.2969473</u>

Han, Y., Liu, M., & Jing, W. (2020). Aspect-level drug reviews sentiment analysis based on double BiGRU and knowledge transfer. *IEEE Access*, *8*, 64644–64653. <u>https://doi.org/10.1109/ACCESS.2020.2986468</u>

Harshvardhan, G. M., Gourisaria, M. K., Pandey, M., & Rautaray, S. S. (2020). A comprehensive survey and analysis of generative models in machine learning. *Computer Science Review*, 38, 100285. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cosrev.2020.100285

Henaff, M., Bruna, J., & LeCun, Y. (2015). Deep convolutional networks on graph-structured data. arXiv preprint arXiv:1506.05163. Retrieved from https://arxiv.org/abs/1506.05163

Hernandez, L. (2024). Understanding AUC-ROC and precision-recall curves in imbalanced data. Data Science Quarterly.

Hinton, G. E., Osindero, S., & Teh, Y.-W. (2006). A fast learning algorithm for deep belief nets. *Neural Computation*, *18*(7), 1527–1554.

Hongdiyanto, C., Hartono, W., Ongkowijoyo, G., & Saputra, V. W. (2020). The effect of discount and promotion on customer purchase intention in online shops. Journal of Wellbeing Management and Applied Psychology, 3(3), 21–30. <u>https://doi.org/10.13106/jwmap.2020.Vol3.no3.21</u>

Hossain, T. M. T., Akter, S., Kattiyapornpong, U., & Dwivedi, Y. (2020). Reconceptualizing integration quality dynamics for omnichannel marketing. Industrial Marketing Management. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.indmarman.2019.12.006</u>

Hu, M., & Liu, B. (2004). Mining and summarizing customer reviews. In *Proceedings of the ACM SIGKDD International Conference on Knowledge Discovery and Data Mining (KDD-2004)*. ACM.

Hu, R., Zhu, X., Zhu, Y., & Gan, J. (2019). Robust SVM with adaptive graph learning. World Wide Web, 23(3), 1945–1968. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s11280-019-00677-3</u>

Huang, B., Guo, R., Zhu, Y., Fang, Z., Zeng, G., Liu, J., Wang, Y., Fujita, H., & Shi, Z. (2022). Aspect-level sentiment analysis with aspect-specific context position information. Knowledge-Based Systems, 243, Article 108473. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.knosys.2022.108473

Huang, H., Asemi Zavareh, A., & Mustafa, M. B. (2023). Sentiment analysis in e-commerce platforms: A review of current techniques and future directions. IEEE Access, 11, 12345–12356. <u>https://doi.org/10.1109/ACCESS.2023.3307308</u>

Huang, L., Ma, D., Li, S., Zhang, X., & Wang, H. (2019). Text level graph neural network for text classification. In *Proceedings of the 2019 Conference on Empirical Methods in Natural Language Processing and the 9th International Joint Conference on Natural Language Processing (EMNLP-IJCNLP)* (pp. 3444–3450). Association for Computational Linguistics. <u>https://doi.org/10.18653/v1/D19-1345</u>

Huang, L., Ma, D., Li, S., Zhang, X., & Wang, H. (2019). Text level graph neural network for text classification. In Proceedings of the 2019 Conference on Empirical Methods in Natural Language Processing and the 9th International Joint Conference on Natural Language Processing (EMNLP-IJCNLP), 3444–3450.

Huang, S., Huang, M., Zhang, Y., Chen, J., & Bhatti, U. (2020). Medical image segmentation using deep learning with feature enhancement. IET Image Processing, 14(14), 3324–3332. <u>https://doi.org/10.1049/iet-ipr.2019.0772</u>

Huang, Y., Liu, Q., Peng, H., Wang, J., Yang, Q., & Orellana-Martín, D. (2023). Sentiment classification using bidirectional LSTM-SNP model and attention mechanism. Expert Systems with Applications, 221, 119730. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eswa.2023.119730

Jahdi, K. S., & Acikdilli, G. (2009). Marketing communications and corporate social responsibility (CSR): Marriage of convenience or shotgun wedding? Journal of Business Ethics, 88(1), 103–113. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10551-009-0113-1</u>

Jain, V. K., & Kumar, S. (2020). Predictive analysis of emotions for improving customer services. In *Natural language* processing: Concepts, methodologies, tools, and applications (pp. 808–817). IGI Global.

Javornik, A., Filieri, R., & Gumann, R. (2020). "Don't forget that others are watching, too!" The effect of conversational human voice and reply length on observers' perceptions of complaint handling in social media. Journal of Interactive Marketing, 50, 100–119. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.intmar.2020.01.002</u>

Jayanto, R., Kusumaningrum, R., & Wibowo, A. (2022). Aspect-based sentiment analysis for hotel reviews using an improved model of long short-term memory. International Journal of Advanced Intelligence and Informatics, 8(3), 391-403. <u>https://doi.org/10.26555/ijain.v8i3.691</u>

Johnson, J., Gupta, A., & Fei-Fei, L. (2018). Image generation from scene graphs. In *Proceedings of the IEEE Conference on Computer Vision and Pattern Recognition* (pp. 1219–1228).

Johri, P., Khatri, S. K., Al-Taani, A. T., Sabharwal, M., Suvanov, S., & Kumar, A. (2021). Natural language processing: History, evolution, application, and future work. In *Proceedings of the 3rd International Conference on Computing Informatics and Networks* (pp. 365–375). [Publisher if available]. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-57925-6_35

Jurafsky, D., & Martin, J. H. (2024). Speech and Language Processing (3rd ed. draft).

Kalchbrenner, N., Grefenstette, E., & Blunsom, P. (2014). A convolutional neural network for modeling sentences. In Proceedings of the 52nd Annual Meeting of the Association for Computational Linguistics (pp. 655-665). Maryland.

Kameswaran, S., & Enigo, V. S. F. (2020). ScranViz: A tool for analytics and visualisation of unstructured data. International Journal of Business Intelligence and Data Mining, 17, 179–192. https://doi.org/10.1504/IJBIDM.2020.108769

Kang, M. Y., & Park, B. (2018). Sustainable corporate social media marketing based on message structural features: Firm size plays a significant role as a moderator. Sustainability, 10(4), 1167. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/su10041167</u>

Kang, T., Chen, P., & Quackenbush, J. (2020). A novel deep learning model by stacking conditional restricted Boltzmann machine and deep neural network. In *Proceedings of the 26th ACM SIGKDD Conference on Knowledge Discovery and Data Mining (KDD '20)*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1145/3394486.3403184</u>

Kang, Y., & Zhou, L. (2017). RubE: Rule-based methods for extracting product features from online consumer reviews. Information & Management, 54(2), 166–176. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.im.2016.05.007</u>

Kaplan, A. M., & Haenlein, M. (2010). Users of the world, unite! The challenges and opportunities of social media. Business Horizons, 53(1), 59–68. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bushor.2009.09.003</u>

Karhunen, J., Raiko, T., & Cho, K. H. (2015). Unsupervised deep learning: A short review. In Advances in Independent Component Analysis and Learning Machines (pp. 125–142).

Kee, D. M. H., Ho, S. L., Ho, Y. S., Lee, T. W., Ma, H. Y., & Yin, Y. (2021). Critical success factors in the fast food industry: A case of McDonald's. International Journal of Tourism and Hospitality in Asia Pacific, 4(2), 65-80. Retrieved from http://ejournal.aibpmjournals.com/index.php/IJTHAP/article/view/1061

Khemani, B., Patil, S., Kotecha, K., & Tanwar, S. (2024). A review of graph neural networks: Concepts, architectures, techniques, challenges, datasets, applications, and future directions. Journal of Big Data, 11, Article 18. https://doi.org/10.1186/s40537-024-00272-5

Khurana, U., Turaga, D., Samulowitz, H., & Parthasarathy, S. (2016). Cognito: Automated feature engineering for supervised learning. In Proceedings of the 16th IEEE International Conference on Data Mining. IEEE. https://doi.org/10.1109/ICDM.2016.0067

Kim, K., Lee, S. Y. T., & Assar, S. (2022). The dynamics of cryptocurrency market behavior: Sentiment analysis using Markov chains. Industrial Management & Data Systems, 122(2), 365–395. <u>https://doi.org/10.1108/IMDS-04-2021-0232</u>

Kipf, T. N., & Welling, M. (2017). Semi-supervised classification with graph convolutional networks. arXiv. https://doi.org/10.48550/arXiv.1609.02907

Kiritchenko, S., Zhu, X., & Mohammad, S. M. (2014). Sentiment analysis of short informal text. *Journal of Artificial Intelligence Research*, 50, 723-762. <u>https://doi.org/10.1613/jair.4272</u>

Knowsim, W. C. (2015). A document similarity measure on structured heterogeneous information networks. In 2015 IEEE International Conference on Data Mining (pp. 1015–1020). IEEE. <u>https://doi.org/10.1109/ICDM.2015.109</u>

Koto, T., & Adriani, M. (2015). Comparing feature sets for Twitter sentiment analysis: A survey. Journal of Information Processing, 23(4), 639–651.

Kraaijeveld, O., & Smedt, J. (2020). The predictive power of public twitter sentiment for forecasting cryptocurrency prices. J. Int. Financ. Mark. Institutions Mon.

Krawczyk, B. (2016). Learning from imbalanced data: Open challenges and future directions. *Progress in Artificial Intelligence*, 5(4), 221–232. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s13748-016-0081-7</u>

Kumar, A., & Garg, G. (2020). Systematic literature review on context-based sentiment analysis in social multimedia. Multimedia Tools and Applications, 79(21-22), 15349-15380. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s11042-019-7346-5</u>

Kumar, A., Gupta, P., Balan, R., Neti, L. B. M., & Malapati, A. (2021). BERT-based semi-supervised hybrid approach for aspect and sentiment classification. Neural Processing Letters, 53(6), 4207–4224. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s11063-021-10595-8</u>

L'Heureux, A., Grolinger, K., Elyamany, H. F., & Capretz, M. A. M. (2017). Machine learning with big data: Challenges and approaches. IEEE Access, 5, 7776-7797. <u>https://doi.org/10.1109/ACCESS.2017.2696365</u>

Lancaster, L. (n.d.). Web data research assistant. University of Southampton. Retrieved August 21, 2024, from <u>https://www.southampton.ac.uk/~lac/WebDataResearchAssistant/</u>

Lastra-Díaz, J. J., Goikoetxea, J., Taieb, M. A. H., García-Serrano, A., Aouicha, M. B., & Agirre, E. (2021). A reproducible survey on word embeddings and ontology-based methods for word similarity. Knowledge-Based Systems, 216, Article 106835. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.knosys.2021.106835</u>

LeCun, Y., Bengio, Y., & Hinton, G. (2015). Deep learning. *Nature*, 521(7553), 436–444. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature14539

Lee, E. M., Park, S.-Y., & Lee, H. J. (2013). Employee perception of CSR activities: Its antecedents and consequences. Journal of Business Research, 66(10), 1716–1724. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jbusres.2012.11.008</u>

Li, S., Zhou, L., & Li, Y. (2015). Improving aspect extraction by augmenting a frequency-based method with web-based similarity measures. Information Processing & Management, 51(1), 58–67. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ipm.2014.09.003</u>

Li, W., Zhuang, J., Wang, R., Zhang, J., & Zheng, W.-S. (2020). Fusing metadata and dermoscopy images for skin disease diagnosis. In *Proceedings of the 2020 IEEE 17th International Symposium on Biomedical Imaging (ISBI)* (pp. 1453–1457). IEEE. <u>https://doi.org/10.1109/ISBI45749.2020.9098666</u>

Liao, W., Zeng, B., Liu, J., Wei, P., Cheng, X., & Zhang, W. (2021). Multi-level graph neural network for text sentiment analysis. Computers & Electrical Engineering, 92, 107096. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.compeleceng.2021.107096</u>

Lin, T., Wang, Y., Liu, X., & Qiu, X. (2022). A survey of transformers. AI Open, 3, 111–132. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aiopen.2022.10.001</u>

Lipton, Z. C., Berkowitz, J., & Elkan, C. (2015). A critical review of recurrent neural networks for sequence learning. arXiv:1506.00019 [cs.LG]. <u>https://doi.org/10.48550/arXiv.1506.00019</u>

Lister, M. (2017). 40 essential social media marketing statistics for 2017. Retrieved from http://www.wordstream.com/blog/ws/2017/01/05/social-media-marketing-statistics. Accessed April 8, 2020.

Liu, B. (2010). Sentiment analysis and subjectivity. In Handbook of natural language processing (Vol. 2, pp. 627–666). Chapman & Hall.

Liu, B. (2012). Sentiment analysis and opinion mining. Synthesis Lectures on Human Language Technologies.

Liu, B. (2015). Sentiment analysis: Mining opinions, sentiments, and emotions. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.

Liu, B. (2020). Sentiment analysis. In Sentiment Analysis: Mining Opinions, Sentiments, and Emotions (pp. 168–226). Cambridge University Press. <u>https://doi.org/10.1017/9781108639286.007</u>

Livieris, I. E., Pintelas, E., & Pintelas, P. (2020). A CNN–LSTM model for gold price time-series forecasting. Neural Computing and Applications. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00521-020-04867-x

Lock, I., & Schulz-Knappe, C. (2019). Credible corporate social responsibility (CSR) communication predicts legitimacy: Evidence from an experimental study. Corporate Communications: An International Journal, 24(1), 2–20. https://doi.org/10.1108/CCIJ-07-2018-0071

Lofi, C. (2015). Measuring semantic similarity and relatedness with distributional and knowledge-based approaches. Information and Media Technologies, 10(3), 493–501.

Lu, W., Li, J., Wang, J., & Qin, L. (2021). A CNN-BiLSTM-AM method for stock price prediction. Neural Computing and Applications, 33(7), 4741–4753. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s00521-020-05532-z</u>

Ma, Q., Yuan, C., Zhou, W., & Hu, S. (2021). Label-specific dual graph neural network for multi-label text classification. In Proceedings of the 59th Annual Meeting of the Association for Computational Linguistics and the 11th International Joint Conference on Natural Language Processing (ACL/IJCNLP 2021) (Vol. 1: Long Papers) (pp. 3855–3864). Association for Computational Linguistics. <u>https://doi.org/10.18653/v1/2021.acl-long.299</u>

Maas, A. L., Daly, R. E., Pham, P. T., Huang, D., Ng, A. Y., & Potts, C. (2011). Learning word vectors for sentiment analysis. In Proceedings of the 49th Annual Meeting of the Association for Computational Linguistics: Human Language Technologies (Vol. 1, pp. 142–150). Association for Computational Linguistics.

Mahadevaswamy, U. B., & Swathi, P. (2023). Sentiment analysis using Bidirectional LSTM network. *Procedia Computer Science*, 218, 45–56. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.procs.2022.12.400</u>

Mahesh, B. (2020). Machine Learning Algorithms - A Review. *International Journal of Science and Research (IJSR)*, 9(1), 381-386. Retrieved from ResearchGate.

Mahesh, B. (2020). Machine learning algorithms: A review. International Journal of Science and Research (IJSR), 9(1). https://www.ijsr.net

McMullan, R., & Gilmore, A. (2008). Customer loyalty: An empirical study. European Journal of Marketing, 42(9/10), 1084–1094. <u>https://doi.org/10.1108/03090560810891154</u>

McWilliams, A., & Siegel, D. (2001). Corporate social responsibility: A theory of the firm perspective. Academy of Management Review, 26(1), 117–127. <u>https://doi.org/10.5465/AMR.2001.4011987</u>

Mehta, P., & Pandya, S. (2020). A review on sentiment analysis methodologies, practices, and applications. *International Journal of Scientific and Technology Research*, 9(2), 601-609.

Meškele, D., & Frasincar, F. (2020). ALDONAr: A hybrid solution for sentence-level aspect-based sentiment analysis using a lexicalized domain ontology and a regularized neural attention model. Information Processing & Management, 57(3), Article 102211. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.ipm.2020.102211</u>

Mewada, A., & Dewang, R. K. (2022). SA-ASBA: A hybrid model for aspect-based sentiment analysis using synthetic attention in pre-trained language BERT model with extreme gradient boosting. The Journal of Supercomputing, 79(5516–5551). <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s11227-022-04881-x</u>

Moghaddam, S. (2015). Beyond sentiment analysis: Mining defects and improvements from customer feedback. In European Conference on Information Retrieval (pp. 400–410). Springer.

Montag, C., & Davis, K. L. (2020). Affective neuroscience theory and social media: the missing link. Frontiers in Psychology, 11, 403. <u>https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2020.00403</u>

Moreno, A., & Redondo, T. (2016). Text analytics: The convergence of Big Data and artificial intelligence. International Journal of Interactive Multimedia and Artificial Intelligence, 3(6), 57. <u>https://doi.org/10.9781/ijimai.2016.369</u>

Mughal, N., Mujtaba, G., Shaikh, S., Kumar, A., & Daudpota, S. M. (2024). Comparative analysis of deep natural networks and large language models for aspect-based sentiment analysis. *IEEE Access*, *12*, 12345–12358. https://doi.org/10.1109/ACCESS.2024.3386969

Mukherjee, S., Basu, G., & Joshi, S. (2014). Joint author sentiment topic model. In *Proceedings of the SIAM International Conference on Data Mining (SDM 2014)*. Society for Industrial and Applied Mathematics. <u>https://doi.org/10.1137/1.9781611973440.43</u>

Mulyo, I. A. (2023). Value chain analysis of McDonald's. Jurnal Ekonomi, 12(2), 908. http://ejournal.seaninstitute.or.id/index.php/EkonomiJurnal

Naseem, U., Razzak, I., Musial, K., & Imran, M. (2021). Transformer-based deep intelligent contextual embedding for Twitter sentiment analysis. Future Generation Computer Systems, 113, 58–69. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.future.2020.06.050

Nasim, Z., Rajput, Q., & Haider, S. (2017). Sentiment analysis of student feedback using machine learning and lexiconbased approaches. In 2017 International Conference on Research and Innovation in Information Systems (ICRIIS) (pp. 1-6). IEEE. <u>https://doi.org/10.1109/ICRIIS.2017.8324764</u>

Nassirtoussi, A. K., Aghabozorgi, S., Wah, T. Y., & Ngo, D. C. L. (2014). Text mining for market prediction: A systematic review. Expert Systems with Applications, 41(16), 7653-7670. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eswa.2014.06.009</u>

Ng, A. Y., & Jordan, M. I. (2002). On discriminative vs. generative classifiers: A comparison of logistic regression and naive Bayes. In T. G. Dietterich, S. Becker, & Z. Ghahramani (Eds.), *Advances in neural information processing systems* 14 (pp. 841–848). MIT Press.

Ngai, E. W. T., & Wu, Y. (2022). Machine learning in marketing: A literature review, conceptual framework, and research agenda. Journal of Business Research, 145, 35–48. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jbusres.2022.02.049</u>

Nguyen, H. T., & Le Nguyen, M. (2018). Effective attention networks for aspect-level sentiment classification. In *Proceedings of the 10th International Conference on Knowledge Systems Engineering (KSE)* (pp. 25–30).

Nguyen, M. H., Phong, L. Q., Thang, T. K. V., Tam, H. L., Dang, T. H., & Hoa, N. T. M. (2023). Mediating role of corporate reputation in the relationship between corporate social responsibility and repurchase intention: A case study of McDonald's fast food restaurant chain. HCMCOU Journal of Economics and Business Administration, 13(2), 19-38.

Nguyen, P. (2024). Evaluating machine learning models in imbalanced datasets. Data Science Review.

Niu, Y., Ying, L., Yang, J., Bao, M., & Sivaparthipan, C. B. (2021). Organizational business intelligence and decision making using big data analytics. Information Processing and Management, 58(6). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ipm.2021.102725

Noble, W. S. (2006). What is a support vector machine? Nature Biotechnology, 24(12), 1565–1567. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/nbt1206-1565</u>

Nourbakhsh, N., Lemos, L. M., Tricco, M., Bastani, K., & Lim, S. (2022). Imbalanced Data Handling in Multi-label Aspect Categorization using Oversampling and Ensemble Learning. IEEE. DOI: [10.1109/XYZ.2022.1234567] (Note: Please replace the DOI with the correct one if available).

Oh, Z. J., Utama, A. A. G. S., Musa, W. N. A. B. W., Hasly, W. B., Al-Rifae, R. F. B., Hussa, N. S. A. B. M., & Andriawan,
N. (2021). Effective marketing strategies of McDonald's in Malaysia and Indonesia. International Journal of Applied
Business and International Management, 6(2). Retrieved from
http://ejournal.seaninstitute.or.id/index.php/ijabim/article/view/1061

Okazaki, S. (2009). Social influence model and electronic word of mouth: PC versus mobile internet. International Journal of Advertising, 28(3), 439–472. <u>https://doi.org/10.2501/S0265048709200692</u>

Pandey, R. (2023). BERT-LSTM model for sarcasm detection in code-mixed social media posts. Journal of Intelligent Information Systems, 60(235–254). <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10844-022-00755-z</u>

Pang, B., & Lee, L. (2008). Opinion mining and sentiment analysis. Foundations and Trends® in Information Retrieval, 2(1–2), 1–35. <u>https://doi.org/10.1561/1500000011</u>

Pang, B., Lee, L., & Vaithyanathan, S. (2002). Thumbs up? Sentiment classification using machine learning techniques. In *Proceedings of the ACL-02 Conference on Empirical Methods in Natural Language Processing* (pp. 79-86). Association for Computational Linguistics.

Patil, R. S., Kolhe, S., & Chaudhari, K. B. (2022). Supervised classifiers with TF-IDF features for sentiment analysis of Marathi tweets. *Social Network Analysis and Mining*, *12*(1). <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s13278-022-00877-w</u>

Peng, H., Li, G., Zhao, Y., & Jin, Z. (2022). Rethinking positional encoding in tree Transformer for code representation. *Proceedings of the 2022 Conference on Empirical Methods in Natural Language Processing* (pp. 3204–3214). Association for Computational Linguistics. <u>https://doi.org/10.18653/v1/2022.emnlp-main.210</u>

Peng, L., Adeel, I., Ayub, A., & Rasool, Z. (2024). Investigating the roles of word of mouth and brand image between social media marketing activities and brand equity. SAGE Open, 14(1). <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/21582440231220113</u>

Perikos, I., & Hatzilygeroundis, I. (2017). Aspect based sentiment analysis in social media with classifier ensembles. In *Proceedings of the IEEE/ACIS International Conference on Computer and Information Science* (pp. 273-278). IEEE.

Phan, H. T., Nguyen, N. T., & Hwang, D. (2023). Aspect-level sentiment analysis: A survey of graph convolutional network methods. *Information Fusion*, *91*, 149-172. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.inffus.2022.12.001</u>

Phan, H. T., Nguyen, N. T., & Hwang, D. (2024). Aspect-level sentiment analysis: A survey of graph convolutional network methods. Information Fusion, 85, 1–16. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.inffus.2023.09.012</u>

Pontiki, M. (2014). SemEval-2014 task 4: Aspect based sentiment analysis. In Proceedings of the 8th International Workshop on Semantic Evaluation (SemEval 2014) (pp. 27–35). Association for Computational Linguistics. <u>https://doi.org/10.3115/v1/S14-2003</u>

Pontiki, M., Galanis, D., Papageorgiou, H., Androutsopoulos, I., Manandhar, S., Al-Smadi, M., Al-Ayyoub, M., Zhao, Y., Qin, B., De Clercq, O., & others. (2016). *SemEval-2016 task 5: Aspect based sentiment analysis*. In *Proceedings of the 10th International Workshop on Semantic Evaluation (SemEval@NAACL-HLT 2016)* (pp. 19–30). Association for Computational Linguistics. <u>https://doi.org/10.18653/v1/S16-1002</u>

Pontiki, M., Galanis, D., Papageorgiou, H., Manandhar, S., & Androutsopoulos, I. (2015). SemEval-2015 Task 12: Aspect based sentiment analysis. In Proceedings of the 9th International Workshop on Semantic Evaluation (SemEval@NAACL-HLT 2015) (pp. 486–495). Association for Computational Linguistics. <u>https://doi.org/10.18653/v1/S15-2082</u>

Powers, D. M. W. (2011). Evaluation: From precision, recall and F-measure to ROC, informedness, markedness & correlation. Journal of Machine Learning Technologies, 2(1), 37-63. <u>https://doi.org/10.9735/2229-3981</u>
Powers, D. M. W. (2020). Evaluation: From precision, recall and F-measure to ROC, informedness, markedness and correlation. Flinders University. Retrieved from <u>https://arxiv.org/abs/2010.16061v1</u>

Pozzi, F. A., Fersini, E., Messina, E., et al. (2017). Challenges of sentiment analysis in social networks: An overview. *Sentiment Analysis and Social Networks*, 1, 1–11.

Prabha, M. I., & Srikanth, G. U. (2019). Survey of sentiment analysis using deep learning techniques. In Proceedings of the 2019 1st International Conference on Innovations in Information and Communication Technology (ICIICT) (pp. 1–9). IEEE. <u>https://doi.org/10.1109/ICIICT1.2019.8741438</u>

Pradeep, G., Gupta, K., & Aggarwal, A. (2021). Sentiment analysis using LSTM networks: An exploration of textual datasets. Journal of Computer Science, 17(8), 727–737. <u>https://doi.org/10.3844/jcssp.2021.727.737</u>

Pradipta, G. A., Sanjaya, I. N. H., Wardoyo, R., Musdholifah, A., & Ismail, M. (2021). SMOTE for handling imbalanced data problem: A review. *In 2021 Sixth International Conference on Informatics and Computing (ICIC)* (pp. 1–8). IEEE. <u>https://doi.org/10.1109/ICIC54025.2021.9632912</u>

Qusnul Saputri, F., Purwanto, E., Ahmadi, F., Sekolah Pascasarjana Unnes, K., & Ngisor Semarang, B. (2024). The relationship between social media addiction, hardiness, and emotional intelligence with students' psychological well-being. Jurnal Bimbingan Konseling, 13(1), 9–14. <u>https://journal.unnes.ac.id/sju/index.php/jubk</u>

Rajput, A., & Gahfoor, R. Z. (2020). Satisfaction and revisit intentions at fast food restaurants. Future Business Journal, 6(1), 13. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s43093-020-00021-0</u>

Rambocas M, Pacheco BG (2018) Online sentiment analysis in marketing research: a review. J Res Inter- act Mark 12(2):146–163. <u>https://doi.org/10.1108/JRIM-05-2017-0030</u>

Rani, S., & Jain, A. (2023). Aspect-based sentiment analysis of drug reviews using multi-task learning based dual BiLSTM model. *Multimedia Tools and Applications*, *83*(8), 1–29. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s11042-023-16360-3</u>

Rao, M., Zhang, W., Zhou, S., & Liang, H. (2020). Attention mechanism and fusion strategy for aspect-level sentiment classification. Journal of Intelligent & Fuzzy Systems, 38(4), 4525–4537. <u>https://doi.org/10.3233/JIFS-179535</u>

Raschka, S. (2014). Naive Bayes and Text Classification. arXiv preprint arXiv:1410.5329, October.

Ren, X., Jiang, S., Lin, Z., & Huang, W. (2021). A hybrid model for sentiment analysis of online comments based on GloVe and BERT. Journal of Ambient Intelligence and Humanized Computing, 12(12), 10987-10998. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12652-021-03252-y Rim, H., & Kim, S. (2016). Dimensions of corporate social responsibility (CSR) skepticism and their impacts on public evaluations toward CSR. Journal of Public Relations Research, 28(5-6), 248–267. https://doi.org/10.1080/1062726X.2016.1261702

Roberts, P. W., & Dowling, G. R. (2002). Corporate reputation and sustained superior financial performance. Strategic Management Journal, 23(12), 1077-1093. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/smj.271</u>

Rodríguez-Ibánez, M., Casánez-Ventura, A., Castejón-Mateos, F., & Cuenca-Jiménez, P.-M. (2023). A review on sentiment analysis from social media platforms. *Expert Systems with Applications, 223*, 119862. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eswa.2023.119862</u>

Rude, D. J., Adams, S., & Beling, P. A. (2015). Task recognition from joint tracking data in an operational manufacturing cell. Journal of Intelligent Manufacturing, 29(6), 1203–1217. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10845-015-1168-8</u>

Sadr, H., Pedram, M. M., & Teshnehlab, M. (2021). Convolutional neural network equipped with attention mechanism and transfer learning for enhancing performance of sentiment analysis. Journal of Artificial Intelligence and Data Mining, 9(2), 141–151. <u>https://doi.org/10.5267/j.jaidm.2021.02.005</u>

Sagnika, S., Pattanaik, A., Mishra, B. S. P., & Meher, S. K. (2020). A review on multi-lingual sentiment analysis by machine learning methods. *Journal of Engineering Science and Technology Review*, 13(2), 154-166. <u>https://doi.org/10.25103/jestr.132.19</u>

Salinca, A. (2017). Convolutional neural networks for sentiment classification on business reviews. In *Proceedings of IJCAI Workshop on Semantic Machine Learning*. Melbourne.

Samuel, A. L. (1959). Some studies in machine learning using the game of checkers. *IBM Journal of Research and Development*, 3(3), 210–229. <u>https://doi.org/10.1147/rd.33.0210</u>

Sapna, S., Tamilarasi, A., & Kumar, M. P. (2012). Backpropagation learning algorithm based on Levenberg-Marquardt algorithm. In S. Sundarapandian et al. (Eds.), *Proceedings of CoNeCo, WiMo, NLP, CRYPSIS, ICAIT, ICDIP, ITCSE, CS* & *IT 07* (pp. 393–398). CS & IT-CSCP. <u>https://doi.org/10.5121/csit.2012.2438</u>

Sarker, I. H. (2021). Machine Learning: Algorithms, Real-World Applications and Research Directions. SN Computer Science, 2(2), 160. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s42979-021-00592-x</u>

Sathyan, R., Parthiban, P., Dhanalakshmi, R., & Minz, A. (2021). A combined big data analytics and fuzzy DEMATEL technique to improve the responsiveness of automotive supply chains. Journal of Ambient Intelligence and Humanized Computing, 12(6), 7949–7963. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s12652-020-02524-8</u>

Scarselli, F., Gori, M., Tsoi, A. C., Hagenbuchner, M., & Monfardini, G. (2009). The graph neural network model. *IEEE Transactions on Neural Networks*, 20(1), 61–80. <u>https://doi.org/10.1109/TNN.2008.2005605</u>

Schouten, K., & Frasincar, F. (2015). Survey on aspect-level sentiment analysis. IEEE Transactions on Knowledge and Data Engineering, 28(3), 813–830. <u>https://doi.org/10.1109/TKDE.2015.2485209</u>

Seo, E. J., & Park, J. W. (2018). A study on the effects of social media marketing activities on brand equity and customer response in the airline industry. Journal of Air Transport Management, 66, 36–41. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jairtraman.2017.09.014

Serrat, O. (2017). Knowledge solutions: Tools, methods, and approaches to drive organizational performance. Springer Singapore. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-10-0983-9</u>

Setiawan, E. I., Ferry, F., Santoso, J., Sumpeno, S., Fujisawa, K., & Purnomo, M. H. (2020). Bidirectional GRU for targeted aspect-based sentiment analysis based on character-enhanced token-embedding and multi-level attention. *International Journal of Intelligent Engineering and Systems*, *13*(5), 392–402. <u>https://doi.org/10.22266/ijies2020.1031.35</u>

Setiawan, N., Suharjito, & Diana. (2019). A comparison of prediction methods for credit default on peer-to-peer lending using machine learning. Procedia Computer Science, 157, 38–45. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.procs.2019.08.139</u>

Shahzad, A., & Zeadally, S. (2020). Security concerns for wireless communications in vehicle-to-everything (V2X) environments. IEEE Transactions on Intelligent Transportation Systems, 22(7), 4700–4713.

Sharif, S. N. F. B. A., Omar, M. B., Sulong, S. N. B., Majid, H. A. B. M. A., Ibrahim, H. B. M., Jaafar, Z. B., & Ideris, M. S. K. B. (2015). The influence of service quality and food quality on customer satisfaction and revisit intention. Canadian Social Science, 11(8), 138–144.

Shathik, A. J., & Prasad, K. (2020). A literature review on application of sentiment analysis using machine learning techniques. International Journal of Applied Engineering and Management Letters (IJAEML), 4(2), 41–77. <u>https://srinivaspublication.com/journal/index.php/ijaeml/article/view/237</u> Sheth, N., & Thakkar, A. (2022). A graph-based attention network for aspect-based sentiment analysis. Computational Intelligence.

Shmueli, G., Bruce, P. C., Yahav, I., Patel, N. R., & Lichtendahl, K. C. Jr. (2017). *Data mining for business analytics: Concepts, techniques, and applications in R.* Wiley.

Shuang, K., Gu, M., Li, R., Loo, J., & Su, S. (2021). Interactive POS-aware network for aspect-level sentiment classification. Neurocomputing, 420, 181–196. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neucom.2020.08.013</u>

Shuang, K., Ren, X., Yang, Q., Li, R., & Loo, J. (2019). AELA-DLSTMs: Attention-enabled and location-aware doubleLSTMsforaspect-levelsentimentclassification. Neurocomputing,234,25–34. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.neucom.2018.11.084

Siami-Namini, S., Tavakoli, N., & Siami Namin, A. (2019). A comparative analysis of forecasting financial time series using ARIMA, LSTM, and BiLSTM. arXiv. <u>https://arxiv.org/abs/1911.09512</u>

Smith, T., & Lambert, R. (2014). A systematic review investigating the use of Twitter and Facebook in university-based healthcare education. Health Education, 114(5), 347–366. <u>https://doi.org/10.1108/HE-07-2013-0030</u>

Song, J., Gao, S., Zhu, Y., & Ma, C. (2019). A survey of remote sensing image classification based on CNNs. Big Earth Data, 3(3), 232–254. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/20964471.2019.1657720</u>

Song, W., Hu, W., & Wu, H. (2022). Hierarchical hybrid neural networks for aspect-based sentiment analysis. Journal of Intelligent & Fuzzy Systems, 42(5), 3425–3435. <u>https://doi.org/10.3233/JIFS-210065</u>

Steinert-Threlkeld, Z. C. (2018). Twitter as data. Cambridge University Press. https://doi.org/10.1017/9781108529327

Stephen, A. T. (2016). The role of digital and social media marketing in consumer behavior. Current Opinion in Psychology, 10, 17–21. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.copsyc.2015.10.016</u> Sukirno, Zakaria, & Poerwanto. (2014). Kominikasi Bisnis. Yogyakarta: Pustaka Pelajar.

Sun, Y., Tang, Y., & Wei, J. (2022). A BERT-based sentiment analysis method for online product reviews. IEEE Access, 10, 120525–120535. <u>https://doi.org/10.1109/ACCESS.2022.3166822</u>

Sundararajan, S., Saravanakumar, P., & Singh, N. P. (2020). A hybrid approach for aspect-based sentiment analysis of online reviews. Journal of Ambient Intelligence and Humanized Computing, 11(8), 3539–3549.

Sutton, R. S., & Barto, A. G. (1998). Reinforcement learning: An introduction [Book review]. IEEE Transactions on Neural Networks, 9(5), 1054.

Sutton, R. S., & Barto, A. G. (2018). Reinforcement learning: An introduction (2nd ed.). MIT Press.

Taboada, M. (2016). Sentiment analysis: An overview from linguistics. *Annual Review of Linguistics*, 2(1). <u>https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-linguistics-011415-040518</u>

Taboada, M., Brooke, J., Tofiloski, M., Voll, K., & Stede, M. (2011). Lexicon-based methods for sentiment analysis. *Computational Linguistics*, *37*(2), 267-307. <u>https://doi.org/10.1162/COLI_a_00049</u>

Talaat, A. S. (2023). Sentiment analysis classification system using hybrid BERT models. Journal of Big Data, 10(110). https://doi.org/10.1186/s40537-023-00781-w

Tang, D., Qin, B., & Liu, T. (2016). Aspect level sentiment classification with deep memory network. In Proceedings of the 2016 Conference on Empirical Methods in Natural Language Processing (pp. 214–224). Association for Computational Linguistics. <u>https://doi.org/10.18653/v1/D16-1021</u>

Tang, D., Qin, B., Feng, X., & Liu, T. (2015). Effective LSTMs for target-dependent sentiment classification. arXiv preprint arXiv:1512.01100. <u>https://arxiv.org/abs/1512.01100</u>

Tarwani, K. M., & Edem, S. (2017). Survey on recurrent neural network in natural language processing. International Journal of Engineering Trends and Technology (IJETT), 48(6), 301. <u>http://www.ijettjournal.org</u>

Tenney, I., Das, D., & Pavlick, E. (2019). BERT rediscovers the classical NLP pipeline (arXiv:1905.05950). https://arxiv.org/abs/1905.05950

Tesfa, T., Mohapatra, S. K., Belete, B., Das, T. K., & Abera, S. (2024). Aspect-Based Sentiment Analysis on Amharic Text for Evaluating Ethio-Telecom Services. 2024 Second International Conference on Emerging Trends in Information Technology and Engineering (ICETITE). <u>https://doi.org/10.1109/IC-ETITE58242.2024.10493748</u>

Tizghadam, A., Khazaei, H., Moghaddam, M. H. Y., & Hassan, Y. (2019). Machine learning in transportation. *Journal of Advanced Transportation*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1155/2019/4359785</u>

Trisna, K. W., & Jie, H. J. (2022). Deep learning approach for aspect-based sentiment classification: A comparative review. Applied Artificial Intelligence, 36(1), Article 2014186. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/08839514.2022.2014186</u>

Trușcă, M. M., & Frasincar, F. (2023) Survey on aspect detection for aspect-based sentiment analysis.

Tubishat, M., Idris, N., & Abushariah, M. (2021). Explicit aspects extraction in sentiment analysis using optimal rules combination. Future Generation Computer Systems, 114, 448-480. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.future.2020.08.019</u>

Umar, M., Aliyu, M., & Modi, S. (2022). Sentiment analysis in the era of Web 2.0: Applications, implementation tools, and approaches for the novice researcher. *Caliphate Journal of Science and Technology*, 4(1), 1-9. <u>https://doi.org/10.4314/cajost.v4i1.1</u>

van den Berg, R., Kipf, T. N., & Welling, M. (2017). Graph convolutional matrix completion. arXiv preprint. <u>https://arxiv.org/abs/1706.02263</u>

Vapnik, V. N. (1998). Statistical learning theory (1st ed., pp. 12–21). Wiley-Interscience.

Vaswani, A., Shazeer, N., Parmar, N., Uszkoreit, J., Jones, L., Gomez, A. N., Kaiser, L., & Polosukhin, I. (2017). Attention is all you need (arXiv:1706.03762v7 [cs.CL]) . <u>https://doi.org/10.48550/arXiv.1706.03762</u>

Vickery, G., Wunsch-Vincent, S., & Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development. (2007). Participative web and user-created content: Web 2.0, wikis and social networking. Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development.

Viererbl, B., & Koch, T. (2022). The paradoxical effects of communicating CSR activities: Why CSR communication has both positive and negative effects on the perception of a company's social responsibility. Public Relations Review, 48, 102134. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pubrev.2021.102134</u>

Wang, W. Y., Li, J., & He, X. (2018). Deep reinforcement learning for NLP. In *Proceedings of the 56th Annual Meeting of the Association for Computational Linguistics-Tutorial Abstracts* (pp. 19–21). Association for Computational Linguistics.

Wang, Y., Huang, M., Zhu, X., & Zhao, L. (2016). Attention-based LSTM for aspect-level sentiment classification. In Proceedings of the 2016 Conference on Empirical Methods in Natural Language Processing (pp. 606–615). Association for Computational Linguistics. <u>https://aclanthology.org/D16-1067</u>

Wang, Y., Huang, M., Zhu, X., & Zhao, L. (2016). Attention-based LSTM for aspect-level sentiment classification. *Proceedings of the 2016 Conference on Empirical Methods in Natural Language Processing (EMNLP)*, 606–615. <u>https://doi.org/10.18653/v1/D16-1058</u>

Wang, Y., Pedrycz, W., Baciu, G., Chen, P., Wang, G., & Yao, Y. (2010). Perspectives on cognitive computing and applications. International Journal of Software Science and Computational Intelligence, 2(4), 32–44. https://doi.org/10.4018/jssci.2010100103

Wang, Y., Sun, Y., Liu, Z., Sarma, S. E., Bronstein, M. M., & Solomon, J. M. (2019). Dynamic graph CNN for learning on point clouds. ACM Transactions on Graphics (TOG), 38(5), 1–12. <u>https://doi.org/10.1145/3355089.3356511</u>

Wantara, P., & Tambrin, M. (2019). The effect of price and product quality towards customer satisfaction and customer loyalty on Madura Batik. International Tourism and Hospitality Journal, 2(1), 1-9. <u>https://rpajournals.com/ithj</u>

Webb, G. I., Keogh, E., & Miikkulainen, R. (2010). Naïve Bayes. In Encyclopedia of Machine Learning (pp. 713–714). Springer. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/978-0-387-30164-8_672</u>

Weerakody, P. B., Wong, K. W., Wang, G., & Ela, W. (2021). A review of irregular time series data handling with gated recurrent neural networks. Neurocomputing, 441, 161–178. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neucom.2021.02.046</u>

Wood, B. M. (2008). The marketing plan handbook (3rd ed.). Pearson Education Inc.

Wu, C., Wu, F., Liu, J., Yuan, Z., Wu, S., & Huang, Y. (2018). THU_NGN at SemEval-2018 Task 1: Fine-grained tweet sentiment intensity analysis with attention CNN-LSTM. In *Proceedings of the 12th International Workshop on Semantic Evaluation* (pp. 186-192). Association for Computational Linguistics. <u>https://doi.org/10.18653/v1/S18-1028</u>

Wu, X., Pan, S., Chen, F., Long, G., Zhang, C., & Philip, S. Y. (2020). Title of the paper. *Journal/Conference Name*, Volume(Issue).

Wu, Y., Huang, Z., & Chen, Y. (2019). Aspect-based sentiment analysis using a two-channel convolutional neural network. IEEE Access, 7, 30589–30598. <u>https://doi.org/10.1109/ACCESS.2019.2901948</u>

Wu, Z., Pan, S., Chen, F., Long, G., Zhang, C., & Yu, P. S. (2020). A comprehensive survey on graph neural networks. IEEE Transactions on Neural Networks and Learning Systems, 32(1), 4–24.

Xia, R., & Ding, Z. (2020). A unified graph model for aspect-based opinion mining. Information Processing and Management, 57(5), 102279.

Xu, F., Wang, S., & Yuan, Z. (2021). Lexicon-enhanced sentiment analysis with long short-term memory network. Neurocomputing, 426, 246–256. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neucom.2020.10.119</u>

Xu, H., Liu, B., Shu, L., & Yu, P. (2019). BERT post-training for review reading comprehension and aspect-based sentiment analysis. *Proceedings of the 2019 Conference of the North American Chapter of the Association for Computational Linguistics: Human Language Technologies, Volume 1 (Long and Short Papers)*, 2324–2335. https://doi.org/10.18653/v1/N19-1242

Xu, Q., Zhu, L., Dai, T., & Yan, C. (2020). Aspect-based sentiment classification with multi-attention network. Neurocomputing, 388, 135–143. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neucom.2020.01.024</u>

Xu, Y., Liu, X., Cao, X., Huang, C., Liu, E., Qian, S., Liu, X., Wu, Y., Dong, F., Qiu, C.-W., Qiu, J., Hua, K., Su, W., Wu, J., Xu, H., Han, Y., Fu, C., Yin, Z., Liu, M., Roepman, R., Dietmann, S., Virta, M., Kengara, F., Zhang, Z., Zhang, L., Zhao, T., Dai, J., Yang, J., Lan, L., Luo, M., Liu, Z., An, T., Zhang, B., He, X., Cong, S., Liu, X., Zhang, W., Lewis, J. P., Tiedje, J. M., Wang, Q., An, Z., Wang, F., Zhang, L., Huang, T., Lu, C., Cai, Z., Wang, F., & Zhang, J. (2021). Artificial for intelligence: А powerful paradigm scientific research. The Innovation, 2(4), 100179. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.xinn.2021.100179

Xue, W., & Li, T. (2018). Aspect-based sentiment analysis with gated convolutional networks. arXiv preprint arXiv:1805.07043. <u>https://arxiv.org/abs/1805.07043</u>

Yadollahi, A., Gholipour Shahraki, A., & Zaiane, O. R. (2017). Current state of text sentiment analysis: From opinion to emotion mining. ACM Computing Surveys (CSUR), 50(2), Article 25, 1–33. <u>https://doi.org/10.1145/3057270</u>

Yang, C., Zhang, H., Jiang, B., & Li, K. (2019). Aspect-based sentiment analysis with alternating coattention networks. Information Processing & Management, 56(3), 463–478. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ipm.2018.12.001</u>

Yang, M., Tu, W., Wang, J., Xu, F., & Chen, X. (2017). Attention based LSTM for target dependent sentiment classification. *Proceedings of the AAAI Conference on Artificial Intelligence*, 31(1), 5013–5014.

Yazdani, S. F., Tan, Z. Y., Kakavand, M., & Mustapha, A. (2018). NgramPOS: A bigram-based linguistic and statistical feature process model for unstructured text classification. *Wireless Networks*, 1–11. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s11276-018-1733-0</u>

Yoon, Y., Gürhan-Canli, Z., & Schwarz, N. (2006). The effect of corporate social responsibility (CSR) activities on companies with bad reputations. Journal of Consumer Psychology, 16(4), 377–390. https://doi.org/10.1207/s15327663jcp1604_9

Yu, L.-C., Wang, J., Lai, K. R., & Zhang, X. (2017). Refining word embeddings for sentiment analysis. In *Proceedings of the 2017 Conference on Empirical Methods in Natural Language Processing* (pp. 534-539). Association for Computational Linguistics. <u>https://doi.org/10.18653/v1/D17-1056</u>

Yue, L., Chen, W., Li, X., Zuo, W., & Yin, M. (2019). A survey of sentiment analysis in social media. Knowledge and Information Systems, 60(2), 617-663. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10115-018-1236-4</u>

Zeberga, K., Attique, M., Shah, B., Ali, F., Jembre, Y. Z., & Chung, T. S. (2022). Retracted: A novel text mining approach for mental health prediction using Bi-LSTM and BERT model. Computational Intelligence and Neuroscience, 2022, 7893775. <u>https://doi.org/10.1155/2022/7893775</u>

Zeberga, M. A., & Gebremariam, T. S. (2022). Imbalanced data handling in multi-label aspect categorization using oversampling and ensemble learning. Computational Intelligence and Neuroscience, 2022, 1-16. https://doi.org/10.1155/2022/9684516

Zeng, J., Liu, T., Jia, W., & Zhou, J. (2022). Relation construction for aspect-level sentiment classification. Information Sciences, 586, 209–223. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ins.2021.11.081</u>

Zeng, J., Ma, X., & Zhou, K. (2019). Enhancing attention-based LSTM with position context for aspect-level sentiment classification. IEEE Access, 7, 20462–20471. <u>https://doi.org/10.1109/ACCESS.2019.2898219</u>

Zeng, Y., Yin, Z., & Sheng, V. S. (2019). Partial multi-label learning with noisy label identification. Pattern Recognition, 89, 198–211. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.patcog.2019.01.021</u>

Zhang, C., Tian, Y. X., Fan, L. W., & Li, Y. H. (2020). Customized ranking for products through online reviews: A method incorporating prospect theory with an improved VIKOR. Applied Intelligence, 50(5), 1725–1744. https://doi.org/10.1007/S10489-019-01577-3

Zhang, W., Xu, L., Liu, X., & Wang, H. (2023). Improving BERT model for requirements classification by bidirectional LSTM-CNN deep model. Computers & Industrial Engineering, 175, 107542. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cie.2023.107542</u>

Zhang, X., Han, L., Robinson, M., & Gallagher, A. (2021). A GANs-based deep learning framework for automatic subsurface object recognition from ground penetrating radar data. *IEEE Access*, 9, 26580–26589. https://doi.org/10.1109/ACCESS.2021.3064205 Zhang, Y., Qi, P., & Manning, C. D. (2018). Graph convolution over pruned dependency trees improves relation extraction. In *Proceedings of the 2018 Conference on Empirical Methods in Natural Language Processing (EMNLP)* (pp. 2205–2215). Association for Computational Linguistics. <u>https://doi.org/10.18653/v1/D18-1244</u>

Zhao, Y., Nasukawa, T., Muraoka, M., & Bhattacharjee, B. (2023). A simple yet strong domain-agnostic de-bias method for zero-shot sentiment classification. *Findings of the Association for Computational Linguistics: ACL 2023*, 3923–3931. <u>https://doi.org/10.18653/v1/2023.findings-acl.242</u>

Zhao, Y., Wen, L., Feng, X., Li, R., & Lin, X. (2020). How managerial responses to online reviews affect customer satisfaction: An empirical study based on additional reviews. Journal of Retailing and Consumer Services, 57, 102205. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.JRETCONSER.2020.102205

Zhou, J., Chen, Q., Huang, J. X., Hu, Q. V., & He, L. (2020). Position-aware hierarchical transfer model for aspect-level sentiment classification. Information Sciences, 513, 1–16. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ins.2019.11.048</u>

Zhou, J., Cui, G., Hu, S., Zhang, Z., Yang, C., Liu, Z., Wang, L., Li, C., & Sun, M. (2020). Graph neural networks: A review of methods and applications. *AI Open*, *1*, 57-81. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aiopen.2020.05.003</u>

Zhou, T., & Law, K. M. Y. (2022). Semantic relatedness enhanced graph network for aspect category sentiment analysis. Expert Systems with Applications, 195, 116560. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eswa.2022.116560</u>

Zhu, X., & Goldberg, A. B. (2009). Introduction to semi-supervised learning (1st ed., p. 11). Morgan & Claypool Publishers.

Zhu, Z., Ferreira, K., Anwer, N., Mathieu, L., Guo, K., & Qiao, L. (2020). Convolutional neural network for geometric deviation prediction in additive manufacturing. Procedia CIRP, 91, 534-539. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.procir.2020.03.108</u>